



MONOGRAPH SERIES

CONVERSATIONS STRATEGY

Antulio J. Echevarria II



"The Army's Think Tank"

The Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) publishes national security and strategic research and analysis to answer strategic security questions, inform strategic security decisions, and build networks of strategic security expertise in support of the Army and the Joint Force.

SSI serves as a valuable source of ideas, criticism, innovative approaches, and independent analyses as well as a venue to expose external audiences to the US Army's contributions to the nation. It acts as a bridge to the broader international community of security scholars and practitioners.

SSI is composed of civilian research professors, uniformed military officers, and a professional support staff, all with extensive credentials and experience. SSI's Strategic Research and Analysis Department focuses on global, transregional, and functional security issues. Its Strategic Engagement Program creates and sustains partnerships with strategic analysts around the world, including the foremost thinkers in the field of security and military strategy. In most years, about half of SSI's publications are written by these external partners.

Research Focus Arenas

Geostrategic net assessment—regional and transregional threat analysis; drivers of adversary conduct; interoperability between partners, allied, IA, commercial, and Joint organizations

Geostrategic forecasting—geopolitics, geoeconomics, technological development, and disruption and innovation

Applied strategic art—warfare and war-fighting functions, Joint and multinational campaigning, and spectrum of conflict

Industrial/enterprise management, leadership, and innovation—ethics and the profession, organizational norms and effectiveness, transformational change, talent development and management, and force mobilization and modernization

Weaponizing Risk: Recalibrating Western Deterrence

Antulio J. Echevarria II

July 2025



Strategic Studies Institute

This publication is peer reviewed. The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, the Department of Defense, or the US government. Authors of Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press publications enjoy full academic freedom, provided they do not disclose classified information, jeopardize operations security, or misrepresent official US policy. Such academic freedom empowers them to offer new and sometimes controversial perspectives in the interest of furthering debate on key issues. This publication is cleared for public release; distribution is unlimited.

This publication is subject to Title 17 United States Code § 101 and 105. It is in the public domain and may not be copyrighted by any entity other than the covered authors. You may not copy, reproduce, modify, distribute, or publish any part of this publication without permission.

Comments pertaining to this publication are invited and should be forwarded to: Director, Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press, US Army War College, 47 Ashburn Drive, Carlisle, PA 17013-5010.

ISBN 1-58487-868-1

Cover Image Credits

Description: Place a wooden block lines business team solving a problem

Image by: Freepik

Website: https://www.freepik.com/free-photo/place-wooden-block-lines-business-team -solving-problem_1202136.htm

Foreword

Risk is an essential part of deterring aggression. Yet its role is insufficiently analyzed in the vast literature on deterrence theory. Professor Antulio J. Echevarria II, the author of this monograph, underscores the need for further study of risk and its relationship to costs. Echevarria suggests the use of risk-benefit models in conjunction with cost-benefit models can help us leverage risk more effectively. His suggestion is especially pertinent given the high cost thresholds autocratic regimes enjoy compared to democratic governments. Costs appear less important to such regimes than their perception of the risk involved (the probability of failure). Merely threatening to impose high costs on autocratic regimes, therefore, may not suffice to dissuade them.

Echevarria's suggestion is also timely. If the United States reduces its presence in Europe, as seems likely, NATO will need innovative ways to maintain and perhaps, to increase—the credibility of its deterrence threats. One such way would be to adopt a proxy strategy that would replicate the successful deterrence-by-denial approach the alliance implemented (albeit hastily) after Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022. But this time, the strategy would have all the benefits of hindsight and deliberate preparation.

> C. Anthony Pfaff Director, Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press

Summary

This monograph discusses how NATO might better leverage risk to strengthen the alliance's extended deterrence. Such leverage would prove especially useful because Kyiv is unlikely to be permitted to join NATO and the United States may reduce its presence in Europe. Western analysts have not given Russian deterrence enough credit for the alliance's deterrence failure on February 24, 2022. The alliance did not act fecklessly, nor did it self-deter. Rather, NATO's deterrence measures were calibrated more for hybrid/gray-zone attacks of the sort it saw in 2014, not for the large-scale combat operations the alliance witnessed in 2022, which involved a nuclear-armed adversary with stronger interests in Ukraine than NATO had. To be sure, the alliance's leaders acted responsibly in managing the risk of escalation. But in so doing, the leaders also facilitated Russian deterrence efforts, which succeeded in keeping Washington and Brussels from intervening in the war. The alliance thus demonstrated its need for a strategy that could increase the risks and costs of war for Russia without unduly raising NATO's. In short, the alliance needs a proxy strategy of "waging war without going to war" whereby NATO can provide its full political, economic, and military support to Ukraine without running the risk of putting alliance troops in harm's way.

The alliance inclined toward risk-averse options during the crisis. Risk-averse behavior was reasonable and responsible in this case given the possibility of lateral and vertical escalation. But this behavior did facilitate Russian deterrence efforts. Russian deterrence effectively weakened NATO's extended deterrence, though both sides scored some deterrence wins. Since in the future, NATO may face a similar security dilemma—in which the alliance's propensity to accept risk is lower than an adversary's—NATO must gain a better understanding of the influence of risk on decision making and how to transfer the majority of the risk to alliance adversaries. Risk-benefit models offer a means to achieve the former; proxy relationships offer a means to achieve the latter.

Although Ukraine became a de facto proxy for the alliance, Kyiv retained autonomy over the strategic and operational direction of the war. Western military assistance bolstered Ukrainian resistance and repeatedly frustrated Russian offensives, thereby proving proxy warfare can work as a viable deterrence-by-denial strategy, provided production capacities and logistical pathways (supply) can meet the demand. The alliance must formalize its proxy strategy by developing general defense plans, correcting resource and production deficiencies, remedying infrastructural problems, and aligning NATO policy and strategy documents in ways that acknowledge the value of proxy warfare. The alliance should not assume it will do the fighting in the next war. Summary

For its part, Western deterrence theory should explore the value of risk-benefit models and how they might complement cost-benefit models. While anticipated costs can certainly deter aggression, perceptions of the likelihood of failure (or success) may be more influential. Prospect theory—which explores the tendency to value perceived benefits higher than anticipated costs—may offer a useful starting point. But risk-benefit models would go one step further by exploring the tendency to dismiss costs when the expectations of success are high.

Executive Summary

This monograph discusses how NATO might leverage risk more effectively against authoritarian regimes to strengthen the alliance's extended deterrence efforts, especially with respect to Ukraine. If Kyiv is not permitted to join NATO and the United States' presence in Europe is reduced, then leveraging risk may prove to be foundational to any security guarantee for Ukraine. In the Russia-Ukraine War, Western military assistance has bolstered Ukrainian resistance and repeatedly frustrated Russian offensives, thereby proving proxy warfare can work as a viable deterrence-by-denial model on a large scale, provided production capacities and logistical throughput can keep pace with demand. But to make such a strategy work, NATO must formalize the strategy. The alliance must develop general defense plans for its partners (especially Ukraine), correct resource and production deficiencies, remedy infrastructural problems, and align NATO policy and strategy documents in ways that both acknowledge the value of proxy warfare and leverage it. Above all, the alliance must revise its foundational assumption NATO will do the fighting in the next war. The alliance may indeed do most of the heavy lifting in the next major conflict, but NATO will not necessarily do the fighting.

For its part, Western deterrence theory should explore the value of risk-benefit models and how they might complement cost-benefit models. While anticipated costs can deter aggression, perceptions of the likelihood of failure (or success) may be more influential. Prospect theory—which explores the tendency to value perceived benefits higher than anticipated costs—may offer a useful starting point. But risk-benefit models would go one step further by exploring the tendency to dismiss costs when the expectations of success are high.

The alliance's deterrence policy—the core of which was the European Reassurance Initiative/European Deterrence Initiative—and NATO's deterrence strategy—which combined practical punishment and denial measures in sanctions and military aid, respectively—failed to deter Vladimir Putin's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022. But this failure did not occur because NATO acted fecklessly or self-deterred. Rather, the failure occurred because following Russia's hybrid or gray-zone warfare of 2014, NATO's deterrence policy assumed future Russian aggression would take a similar form. The alliance also placed too much faith in sanctions, believing the Russian economy would collapse quickly under their bite. The alliance's policy and strategy were thus undercalibrated for deterring large-scale combat operations led by an overconfident foe.

As the Ukraine crisis of 2021–22 intensified, the alliance inclined toward risk aversion. This approach was prudent and responsible, given the risk of escalation. But the approach facilitated Russian deterrence, enabling it to undermine NATO's extended deterrence. The crisis and the ensuing conflict provide an example of simultaneous deterrence in which both sides scored some deterrence wins. In short, the alliance attempted to deter war without risking war and to contain the conflict, whereas Moscow endeavored to prevent NATO from entering the conflict directly and achieved this end by occasionally threatening to escalate. Since NATO may face a similar security dilemma—in which the alliance's propensity to accept risk is lower than an adversary's—in the future, NATO requires a risk-based deterrence option that will enable the alliance to deter war without threatening war. Proxy relationships offer just such an option.

Once the conflict got underway, the alliance developed an effective, albeit ad hoc, defensive strategy due in no small way to the surprising resilience of Ukrainian resistance. Whereas this strategy was more emergent than deliberate, it provides a blueprint for a potent denial strategy wherein Kyiv would play the role of a NATO proxy (or special partner if "proxy" is considered too negative). Put differently, the alliance's emergent strategy for aiding Ukraine's defense amounted to "waging war without going to war." This approach had the crucially important advantage of enabling NATO to apply its collective military and economic might against Moscow while avoiding the potential costs and other consequences of putting alliance troops in harm's way.

Weaponizing Risk: Recalibrating Western Deterrence

Antulio J. Echevarria II

Within weeks of the Kremlin's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, defense scholars began asking why the United States and its allies in NATO had failed to deter Russia. Some experts claimed the question was nonsensical because the alliance never had an official deterrence policy for Ukraine in the first place; others maintained US President Joe Biden and NATO General Secretary Jens Stoltenberg self-deterred in taking military force off the table too soon; still others suggested Russian President Vladimir Putin may have been undeterrable in this case because his interests in Ukraine, which he apparently believed lay within his sphere of influence, clearly exceeded those of the alliance.¹ But after Putin's invasion of Ukraine in 2014, Washington and Brussels implemented an official deterrence policy to dissuade Moscow from further aggression against Kyiv. Moreover, the supporting strategy that flowed from this policy does not qualify as self-deterrence; rather, the strategy qualifies as risk calibration—that is, matching the level of risk one is willing to bear given one's interests. In short, NATO chose to "deter war without threatening war" and, in so doing, to manage the risk of unwanted escalation. The fundamental question, then, is not why NATO failed to deter Russia in 2022, but how might the alliance deter a nuclear-armed adversary short of risking unacceptable escalation? This monograph argues the answer to this question lies in NATO's ability to weaponize the risk.

The transatlantic alliance has established a habit of avoiding risk (using only sanctions) when attempting to deter Russia—for example, in the cases of Moscow's invasion of Georgia, Russia's intervention in Syria, and the Kremlin's initial assault on Ukraine in 2014. The alliance's approach has both failed and put NATO in danger of losing the "competition in risk-taking"—a phrase coined by Nobel laureate Thomas C. Schelling that refers to the game of threats and counterthreats that sometimes characterizes international relations, particularly in crisis situations.² To be sure, NATO can still use the traditional model of deterrence—that is, "deterring war by threatening war"—in situations that involve smaller parties not armed with nuclear weapons. But the traditional approach appears patently ill-suited for major powers whose risk and cost thresholds outstrip those of the threatened parties and those of the deterring parties, as occurred in the Ukraine crisis

of 2013–14. Nor is advising NATO to take greater risks against its major adversaries sufficient. Western democracies have too much to lose in taking greater risks, and the nations' bluff will likely be called. Instead, NATO needs an approach to deterrence that will enable the alliance to compound the risks its adversaries face in crisis situations—without appreciably raising its own. In a word, NATO needs a methodology for decisively influencing a rival power's risk calculus.

This study is divided into three parts. Part 1, "The US-NATO Deterrence Policy and Strategy," outlines the deterrence policy and supporting strategy the United States and its NATO allies implemented after 2014 to deter further Russian aggression against Ukraine. This section outlines NATO's official deterrence policy, which will be critiqued in the later sections.

Part 2, "Risk Aversion, Russian Deterrence, and Self-Deterrence," discusses the relationships among the alliance's risk aversion, the Russian approach to deterrence, and the notion of self-deterrence. Western defense analysts have downplayed the effectiveness of Russian deterrence, perhaps because they wished to avoid giving credit to Moscow. Instead, the analysts have claimed the alliance self-deterred by overreacting to Putin's warnings about nuclear escalation and not standing up to a Russian military that proved far less capable than expected. But to the extent these claims are true, they show Russian deterrence worked rather than the alliance self-deterred. Thus, to avoid solving the wrong problem, this section clarifies the distinctions among risk aversion, Russian deterrence, and self-deterrence.

Part 3, "Weaponizing Risk," describes several methods by which the alliance might level the competition in risk taking without taking greater risks. As the Russia-Ukraine War has shown, a proxy relationship can bolster NATO deterrence by arming and supporting Ukraine and perhaps others to drive up the risks and costs of war for aggressive parties without doing the same for NATO. The alliance's deterrence policy and strategy would thus amount to "waging war without going to war."

As the Ukraine crisis of 2021–22 has shown, cost-imposing strategies alone may not generate enough coercive leverage to deter (or compel) authoritarian regimes, especially within the constraints established by the West's legal, ethical, and moral norms. But costs aimed directly at that which such regimes value most—their political survival, regional or global balance of power, and ability to control their subjects—can increase coercive leverage and thus improve the odds of successful deterrence.³ "Weaponizing risk" is simply shorthand for this process.

This study defines deterrence as measures taken to dissuade actors from pursuing certain actions.⁴ As Schelling noted, deterrence measures can be active or passive, and they can include threats as well as (re)assurances, both implicit and explicit.⁵

2

Successful deterrence is notoriously difficult to prove, though it is painfully obvious when it fails. Nor can any special approaches guarantee the success of deterrence. A deterring party can do everything right, yet its deterrence efforts might still fail. For this reason, structuring deterrence as a prelude to defense is best.

— **1** —

The US-NATO Deterrence Policy and Strategy

After Putin's seizure of Crimea and parts of the Donets Basin in 2014, the United States and its NATO allies implemented three deterrence measures to dissuade further Russian aggression against Ukraine. The United States and NATO first established a formal deterrence policy by means of the European Reassurance Initiative (ERI)/European Deterrence Initiative (EDI). Second, Washington and Brussels provided Kyiv with security force assistance through the Comprehensive Assistance Package (CAP) for Ukraine, while also strengthening Ukraine's defensive capabilities by making it an Enhanced Opportunities Partner (EOP). Whereas Kyiv was not a member of the alliance and thus did not enjoy the protection of Article 5, Ukraine nonetheless benefited from a formal NATO officials collectively warned the Kremlin of severe consequences if it were to go ahead with its plans to attack Ukraine.

1. *The ERI/EDI*. American President Barack Obama established the ERI in 2014. The initiative received start-up funding of \$1 billion at the beginning of fiscal year 2015. In 2018, the ERI became the EDI, and US funding reached a total of \$29.7 billion by fiscal year 2022; the ERI's annual allocation, therefore, was about \$4.2 billion over seven years.⁷ This amount brought Ukraine's average annual military spending to slightly more than \$10 billion, an amount comparable to Ukraine's neighbor, Poland, which averaged \$12 billion from 2017 to 2021; Ukraine's defense budget also totaled more than those of Norway and Finland (which averaged \$8 billion and \$4 billion, respectively), both of whom have traditionally taken the Russian threat seriously.⁸ Among other things, the EDI also enabled NATO to train more than 10,000 Ukrainian military personnel.⁹

Although these funding levels may appear low compared to the many tens of billions Ukraine has received since February 24, 2022, the levels aligned well with NATO's security priorities at the time—namely, addressing gray-zone and hybrid threats.¹⁰ The alliance's bias was thus toward such threats rather than large-scale, conventional conflict. The alliance's *Strategic Foresight Analysis 2017 Report*, for instance, went so far as to characterize Putin's seizure of Crimea as evidence of an "evolution of hybrid warfare" and a "paradigm shift in the use of power."¹¹ The report also claimed the "risk of major conflicts" had declined, while that of "hybrid warfare" and actions "short of conventional war" had risen.¹² Academics, too, pondered the seeming demise of major war.¹³ Between 2016 and 2022, no fewer than 900 books, 3,700 articles, and 780 reports were published on hybrid warfare.¹⁴ Given these perceptions of the security climate, readiness for conventional conflicts received a lower priority.¹⁵ Funding for Ukraine thus rested on the dual assumptions Russia continued to pose a serious threat to Europe but large-scale combat operations were unlikely.

2. The CAP and the Partnership Interoperability Initiative. The West also enhanced Ukraine's defensive capabilities via two NATO partnership-building programs. The first began in the summer of 2016, when NATO created the CAP for Ukraine.¹⁶ The CAP sought to assist Ukraine to "become more resilient, to better provide for its own security and to carry out essential reforms."¹⁷ National resilience, as events would show, proved vitally important to Ukraine in February and March of 2022.¹⁸ To be sure, the CAP also rewarded Ukraine for developing better "democratic oversight and civilian control" of Kyiv's security and defense activities, two prerequisites for NATO membership.¹⁹

The second partnership-building program occurred in 2020, when Ukraine received the status of an EOP as part of the alliance's Partnership Interoperability Initiative. This initiative aims "to maintain and deepen cooperation between Allies and partners that have made significant contributions to NATO-led operations and missions," as the Armed Forces of Ukraine had done by participating in alliance operations in Kosovo and Afghanistan.²⁰ The special status of EOP had been granted to only five other non-NATO states at the time: Australia, Finland, Georgia, Jordan, and Sweden.²¹ (Finland and Sweden, of course, are now NATO members.) With the EOP, NATO officially recognized Kyiv's intended political and military reforms and agreed to increase Armed Forces of Ukraine interoperability with NATO forces, which included quality upgrades in equipment as well as closer military-to-military relations. Both partnership programs, therefore, brought Kyiv closer to Brussels, enhancing the former's defensive and, by extension, deterrence capabilities.²²

3. *Threats of sanctions and other warnings*. The third deterrence measure consisted of a series of warnings given by senior leaders in Brussels and Washington in the months preceding Russia's full-scale invasion. Some 42 such warnings were communicated to Moscow publicly between November 10, 2021, as the Russian

buildup along Ukraine's borders increased, to February 24, 2022, when the attack commenced. Some classified communiques also likely took place, though only a representative sample of open-source communications is presented here.²³

On November 10, 2021, US Secretary of State Antony Blinken began the series of warnings in earnest by stating "[a]ny escalatory or aggressive actions [by Russia] would be of great concern to the United States."24 The occasion of Blinken's speech also marked the signing of the US-Ukraine Charter on Strategic Partnership, in which the United States expressed its "unwavering commitment to Ukraine's sovereignty, independence, and territorial integrity."25 On November 26, 2021, ahead of a meeting of NATO foreign affairs ministers, Stoltenberg warned Russia of "costs" and "consequences" if it invaded Ukraine.²⁶ Director of the CIA William J. Burns flew to Moscow to deliver a personal message from Biden: "We know what you're up to, and if you invade, there will be severe consequences."27 On December 7 and 30, 2021, and February 12, 2022, Biden personally threatened severe sanctions if Putin took any military action against Ukraine.²⁸ On December 1, 2021, Blinken also warned his counterpart, Russia's Foreign Minister Sergey Lavroy, of severe consequences if the Kremlin attacked, a warning Blinken repeated multiple times throughout January 2022.²⁹ On February 11, 2022, White House Press Secretary Jen Psaki and National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan conveyed similar threats on Biden's behalf.³⁰ Eight days later, Vice President Kamala Harris reiterated the message, stating Washington intended to impose sanctions on those complicit in any military assault on Ukraine.³¹ The Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin both issued warnings to the Kremlin and dispatched several thousand US troops to Europe to strengthen NATO's deterrence posture.³²

As the crisis intensified, Washington and Brussels continued to warn Moscow of two things: severe sanctions if Russia proceeded with its attack and the distinct possibility of failure due to the discovery of key elements of the Kremlin's plan.³³ The alliance's intelligence communities had already begun to disclose details about Russian military intentions to undermine Moscow's confidence in its plan. But despite all these threats and warnings, on February 24, 2022, Stoltenberg had to announce NATO's deterrence efforts had failed: "[W]hat happened over the last hours demonstrates that Russia, despite our diplomatic efforts and despite our clear messages of economic sanctions, decided to once again invade Ukraine."³⁴

In sum, high-level Western officials had put their credibility on the line by issuing public warnings to the Kremlin, albeit not without the inevitable contradiction.³⁵ In so doing, the officials reinforced the formal deterrence policy Washington and Brussels had established after 2014 through ERI/EDI and its associated partnership programs with a de facto (or informal) one that was agreed to but not necessarily captured in official documents.

As the discussion above makes clear, this case was not a failure of "general deterrence," as described by Daniel Morgan, who coined the term. Morgan defined "general deterrence" as "anticipating possible or potential threats, often hypothetical and from an unspecified attacker."³⁶ In this case, the attacker, Russia, was not unspecified, nor were its threats merely hypothetical because Putin had already invaded Ukraine in 2014, though on a much smaller scale. Instead, the West's deterrence measures constituted a form of immediate extended deterrence wherein, as Morgan explained, an "actor realizes that another specific actor is seriously contemplating attacking and undertakes to deter that attack."³⁷

The US-NATO Deterrence Strategy

As the threat of invasion grew imminent, NATO's resultant deterrence strategy relied predominantly on deterrence by punishment, defined as imposing severe costs on an opponent. In this case, punishment came in the form of the West's most comprehensive sanctions package to date.³⁸ The strategy also included an important element of deterrence by denial, defined as increasing the odds an opponent's intended action will fail. In this case, denial entailed releasing critical intelligence about elements of the Russian plan, thereby reducing its chances of success.³⁹

1. *Punishment*. The West's sanctions aimed to weaken Russia's economic base by depriving the country of critical technologies and markets, thereby crippling its ability to wage war.⁴⁰ The United States sanctioned some 1,705 Russians, 2,014 entities, 177 vessels, and 100 aircraft.⁴¹ The European Council, for its part, had implemented 11 packages of sanctions beginning in 2014 with Putin's initial hybrid war against Ukraine.⁴² In total, the Russian state had brought upon itself more than 13,000 sanctions—exceeding those placed on Iran, Cuba, and North Korea combined.⁴³

Given the disparity in economic power that existed on paper between the West and Russia, the former's sanctions packages ought to have afforded it significant coercive leverage over the latter.⁴⁴ After all, the Russian economy was only the 11th largest in the world at the time, with a gross domestic product (GDP) of \$1.78 trillion or 1.8 percent of the world's total GDP.⁴⁵ Whereas Russia was the world's largest wheat exporter, second-largest natural gas producer, and third-largest oil producer, the country's total GDP still amounted to less than 7 percent of the US GDP and less than 15 percent of the EU's GDP.⁴⁶ Given such disparities and the optimism that flowed from the damage the West had inflicted on the Russian economy after the 2014 invasion of Ukraine, experts predicted the Russian economy would collapse within a matter of weeks or months and would not recover fully for decades.⁴⁷

But those predictions proved egregiously optimistic. Russia's rates of economic growth indeed slowed for a time, as did the country's supply, resupply, and production rates.⁴⁸ And worse may yet come for Russia's economy in the years ahead. But after more than three years of conflict during which the Ukrainian economy lost some 30 percent of its GDP, Russia has fully transitioned to a "war footing."49 Russia's financial support from India and China has increased, and Moscow has received military support in terms of hardware, such as drones, from Iran, as well as ammunition (albeit of a lower grade) from North Korea in addition to tens of thousands troops.⁵⁰ The West has disrupted some of this support through political, fiscal, and cyber interdiction. But for sanctions to bite, a significant amount of trade must exist between the sanctioning parties and the sanctioned parties. Unfortunately, the United States did not have a significant trade relationship with Russia before the war. From 2012 to 2022, combined US-Russian trade fell from \$42.9 billion to \$16.1 billion.⁵¹ On the other hand, the EU had a considerable trade relationship with Russia before the war. Yet Brussels's sanctions regimes have not hurt Moscow as much as anticipated, perhaps due to Russia's decision to offset the loss of EU trade by increasing its volume of trade with India and China.⁵² Nor is whether NATO's policymakers accurately estimated the strength of Putin's economic lifeline to the east clear. Indeed, China has shown an abiding interest in keeping the Russian state economically viable.53

Perhaps more worrisome is the fact that although sanctions regimes can genuinely hurt a rival's economy, the pain that is inflicted, however severe it might be, does not necessarily lead to policy compliance, as one can see in the case of Russia.54 The United States' use of sanctions has almost tripled since President George W. Bush's administration. Yet the success of sanctions at coercing policy compliance has not kept pace.⁵⁵ Research shows the coercive power of sanctions has diminished since the end of the twentieth century due, chiefly, to three factors: overuse, mistargeting, and the emergence of effective countermeasures. Sanctions can also have downsides, such as reshaping security environments in undesirable ways by motivating targeted societies to form new alliances, arm themselves, or go to war.⁵⁶ Whereas sanctions can appear to be a low-risk option in the short term, they can have significant repercussions over the long term. The evidence thus far does not indicate the West's sanctions against Russia have failed entirely, but the evidence does suggest the desired effects and anticipated timelines might have been too ambitious.⁵⁷ Sanctions may function best as a form of interdiction as a means of introducing additional friction into an adversary's production and distribution systems. But sanctions may not be decisive when employed alone.

Echevarria

2. Denial. The alliance attempted to reduce Russia's confidence in its intended invasion by releasing credible intelligence about aspects of the Kremlin's plan, hoping to persuade Moscow to abandon its intentions. This intelligence included information about the Kremlin's false-flag operations designed to blame Ukraine for starting the war, Moscow's planned decapitation strikes intended to remove high-level Ukrainian leaders, as well as Russia's "kill lists" of local Ukrainian officials.⁵⁸ But the release of such intelligence clearly failed, suggesting either Putin was undeterrable by this time or the Russians were either too stubborn, inept, or committed to abort.

Importantly, Biden and Stoltenberg withheld a key denial measure: NATO's military might.⁵⁹ On this matter, the leaders received sharp criticism, even though arguments claiming Putin would have backed down to the threat of force were merely speculative.⁶⁰ Admittedly, some 5,000 troops of NATO's Very High Readiness Joint Task Force, the spearhead of the NATO Response Force, could have deployed within days, if not hours, to parts of Ukraine. The force's command-and-control architecture could have accommodated a total force of some 40,000 military personnel.⁶¹ But since not all NATO forces enjoyed the same levels of readiness, how quickly reinforcing elements would have arrived or how prepared they would have been to take on the Russian military, especially since many of them would have needed time to refit and retrain in the wake of operations in Afghanistan, is unclear.

To be sure, the United States could have acted unilaterally and deployed a brigade or two of the 82nd Airborne Division as a "tripwire force," as the country did in 1990 to deter Saddam Hussein from invading Saudi Arabia.⁶² Yet research into the use of trip-wire forces suggests they seldom prevent an aggressor from seizing its objective and subsequently establishing strong defensive positions prior to the deterring party's counterattack. Nor do trip-wire forces necessarily signal a sufficiently credible commitment to defend the threatened party. If political and popular support for war are measurably low, the signal of commitment will lack credibility. For example, a Gallup poll taken just weeks before February 24, 2022, revealed, "Ukraine clearly has Americans' sympathy in the conflict, but it's not clear they want to engage Russia to protect it."⁶³

Moreover, trip-wire forces rarely incur enough casualties to impel the remaining alliance members to honor their commitment and enter the conflict. While NATO members, such as France and Germany, promised to back Kyiv once the full-scale invasion began, those promises did not include deploying troops to Ukraine. Later, French President Emmanuel Macron reversed his earlier position and said the idea of sending troops to Ukraine "should not" be ruled out, but this idea was immediately rejected by key NATO leaders.⁶⁴ Similarly, as negotiations

to end the fighting gathered momentum, many of Europe's defense leaders would not commit to sending troops.⁶⁵

Furthermore, when trip-wire forces are "sufficiently substantial to shift the local balance of power," they are no longer trip-wire forces.⁶⁶ While the White House's decision to deploy the 82nd Airborne Division to Saudi Arabia clearly represented a commitment to defend Riyadh, the fact Iraqi forces did not attack may have been due to Saddam Hussein having no intention of doing so. As historical analyses have shown, "no plans [to attack Saudi Arabia] were found as coalition forces sifted through the debris of the Iraqi military after the war."⁶⁷ The lack of political support within the alliance for deploying forces into Ukraine thus created an additional hurdle.

Other security agreements between the West and Ukraine existed. For instance, in the Budapest Memorandum (1994), Ukraine agreed to turn over its nuclear weapons to Russia in return for security assurances from the United States, the United Kingdom, and Russia. But the memorandum did not obligate the White House or the memorandum's other signatories to respond militarily on Ukraine's behalf if it were attacked.⁶⁸ Russia obviously violated the agreement by invading Ukraine in 2014 and 2022. Additionally, on September 1, 2021, just months after tens of thousands Russian troops had occupied staging areas along the border with Ukraine, Washington strengthened its strategic partnership with Kyiv in a joint document pledging "unconditional support."⁶⁹ But unconditional support in this case did not include dispatching US troops to Ukraine in the event of additional Russian attacks.

Ukraine was both not entitled to the protection of Article 5 of the North Atlantic Treaty and not yet a full democracy, despite strategic narratives to the contrary. Various independent organizations, such as the Economist Intelligence Unit and Freedom House, provided evidence Ukraine was not a full democracy. The Economist Intelligence Unit said Ukraine was essentially a "regime in transition."⁷⁰ Freedom House considered Ukraine's 2019 presidential and parliamentary elections as "generally competitive and credible," but the organization also described how "endemic corruption" prevented such basic freedoms as freedom of expression and freedom of the press from being realized. Attacks against "journalists, civil society activists, and members of minority groups," said Freedom House, "occurred frequently and often went unpunished."⁷¹ In short, Kyiv had made significant democratic reforms over the previous decade, but Ukraine's status as a fledgling democracy was not enough to inspire a military intervention its behalf. Echevarria

Admittedly, the White House could have ignored the lack of political and public support and deployed US troops to Ukraine regardless.⁷² But if these forces had failed to deter Putin, Biden would have faced a larger strategic problem, not to mention a more vigorous impeachment inquiry from his opponents in Washington.⁷³ What Putin might have done as US forces deployed toward Ukraine is, of course, a matter of conjecture. Given his overconfidence in the plan, Putin might have accelerated the timetable for the coup de main. After all, reliable reports have revealed the failure of the "special operation" was a near-run thing, suggesting chance and human errors played important roles in Ukraine's initial successes.⁷⁴ Had Moscow not underestimated Ukrainian resistance (as Washington and Brussels also did) and weighted its attack on Kyiv and the surrounding areas with more forces—particularly, the crucial Hostomel Airport—Putin might have presented Washington with a fait accompli the United States could only have reversed with great difficulty.75 As analyst Michael Kofman warned days before the attack, Putin had decided to launch his invasion partly because the sundry hybrid methods he had tried previously had failed to yield the results he desired.⁷⁶ Hence, the Russian president may well have found himself running low on options and perhaps time, all of which might well have encouraged him to accept greater risk or made him incapable of assessing risk objectively.⁷⁷ For its part, NATO might have received just enough intelligence to persuade the alliance not to raise its own risk threshold. As it was, the alliance's deterrence strategy stopped well short of the inherently risky approach of "deterring war by threatening war." Again, this choice was a responsible one given the risks and potential costs of being wrong.

Once the full-scale attack commenced, NATO's strategy shifted to providing military assistance to Ukraine, a shift that abruptly changed Ukraine from a strategic partner into a strategic proxy.⁷⁸ Not surprisingly, NATO had not prepared itself for a proxy situation and consequently had little in the way of a political, strategic, or operational doctrine to guide the alliance's actions. Alliance doctrine at all levels assumed NATO troops would be doing the fighting according to the principles of maneuver warfare. But Ukraine found itself fighting a war of attrition against a numerically superior foe in a maneuver-restricted battlespace. Accordingly, Ukraine needed a strategy and an operational doctrine aimed at bleeding Russian forces at a much higher rate than Ukrainian units might bleed. Additionally, shortfalls in the interoperability of the Armed Forces of Ukraine and NATO were exposed: The structure and culture of the Armed Forces of Ukraine did not align well with NATO's emphasis on mission orders and junior officers exercising initiative. Thus, alliance instructors reported difficulties in attempting to train the Armed Forces of Ukraine to fight like a NATO force, nor could the instructors readily adapt their training procedures to the Ukrainian military's fighting style, which was based on the Soviet model.⁷⁹ Therefore,

the alliance could enhance its extended deterrence measures by expanding its interoperability initiatives to include strategic, operational, and training situations more relevant to its partner proxies, which may have had to face a major adversary without the direct participation of NATO members.

Just as NATO's deterrence strategy was risk averse, so too was the alliance's ad hoc strategy for providing security assistance to Ukraine. Washington and Brussels fed material support to Kyiv incrementally-also known as "salami slicing"-to avoid provoking vertical or lateral escalation. Alliance members first debated whether to provide Kyiv lethal aid at all, then what types and how much. Germany, for example, dithered over whether sending helmets would come across as too provocative.⁸⁰ As Stoltenberg explained: "There are some differences between allies. . . . I don't try to hide that. . . . Some are not ready to provide, for instance, lethal aid or military equipment."81 Other factors worked to limit the flow of security assistance to Ukraine: political factors, such as domestic reticence; material factors, such as infrastructural challenges and the pace at which the Armed Forces of Ukraine could incorporate new weapons and equipment into its force structure; and competing strategic priorities, such as deterring Beijing and Tehran. While these limitations restricted what the Armed Forces of Ukraine could accomplish operationally, the limitations did not prevent the Ukrainian military from inflicting severe defeats on the Russian Armed Forces and blunting its advances on numerous occasions.

Accordingly, the alliance should take measures to remove or to reduce the negative influences of such factors to strengthen its strategy of denial and, thus, NATO's extended deterrence measures. In so doing, the alliance should embrace rather than eschew the term "proxy," which need not be pejorative in character or imply exploitation. A proxy relationship between NATO and Ukraine can benefit both parties by increasing the defensive capabilities of the latter, which is obviously in the interest of the former. Moreover, some ethical guidelines for proxy relationships already exist.⁸²

To be sure, NATO followed a risk-averse approach to deterrence as the crisis intensified. But this approach, which amounted to "waging war without going to war," offered the alliance significant advantages. Foremost among these advantages was the approach afforded Washington and Brussels opportunities to weaken Moscow politically, economically, and militarily without putting their own troops in harm's way. The alliance's forces thus remained available as a deterrent against lateral escalation and as a strategic reserve. In addition, the approach enabled Washington and Brussels to seize the moral high ground and to condemn Moscow for its renewed aggression against Ukraine. In effect, NATO found itself in a position to raise the risks and costs of war for Russia while avoiding the bulk of them itself. In short, the alliance's decision to aid Ukraine foreshadowed what a viable deterrence-by-denial strategy via a state proxy might look like and what such a strategy might require to succeed.

Risk Aversion, Russian Deterrence, and Self-Deterrence

As stated at the beginning of this monograph, Putin's full-scale invasion has prompted Western defense analysts and policymakers to examine why NATO's deterrence measures failed. But most of the answers thus far have focused too inwardly—that is, on what NATO did wrong—and less on external factors, such as the success of Russian deterrence. The Russia-Ukraine War to this point has represented a case of simultaneous deterrence: Each side has dissuaded the other from taking certain actions, creating an ongoing, Schelling-like form of bargaining that has continued with the fighting. Russian deterrence facilitated NATO's risk aversion (defined below), and vice versa. Self-deterrence (also defined below) played a less significant role than one might suppose. Self-deterrence does not mean "appeasement" or allowing oneself to be cowed into compliance.⁸³

Risk aversion is the reluctance to take chances. One should not confuse risk aversion with accounting for risk objectively and adjusting one's actions accordingly, also known as risk calibration. Risk aversion is a pattern of behavior that tends to regard even low levels of risk as too high. As nuclear strategist and game theorist Daniel Ellsberg explained, a risk-averse party might consider a 1 percent probability of a negative event, such as an armed conflict, as too high.⁸⁴ The alliance acted risk averse when it opted not to intervene (except via sanctions) when Russia invaded Georgia in 2008, when Russia invaded Ukraine in 2014, and when Russia intervened in the Syrian Civil War in 2015 and began committing war crimes.⁸⁵ Risk-averse behavior often aligns with acting responsibly, especially if a crisis involves at least one party armed with nuclear weapons since under some circumstances, taking even a 1-percent chance of escalating to nuclear war can be irresponsible. A sustained habit of risk aversion can undermine actor A's credibility and thereby increase actor B's inclination to risk taking action against actor A.⁸⁶ Paradoxically, behaving responsibly or acting cautiously can encourage further aggression and, thus, over the long term, amount to acting irresponsibly.87

Risk aversion can obviously lead to a preference for strategies of deterrence by punishment because such strategies presumably offer better escalation management. Unfortunately, punishment strategies are less reliable than denial strategies because the decision of how much pain to take is left to the aggressor, whereas denial removes the choice altogether.⁸⁸ The alliance's risk aversion thus creates a strategic dilemma by forcing NATO to choose between short-term risks and long-term ones.

As the Ukraine crisis of 2021–22 intensified, NATO's risk-averse stance became clearer. As an anonymous official in the Biden administration explained, Americans were "war weary" after Afghanistan and not interested in getting into another conflict: "We have made clear, we're not going to take steps that would expand this war, put more lives at risk and that could lead to a much larger conflict. That is a responsible approach and that is one centered on saving lives and bringing an end to this conflict as quickly as we can."⁸⁹ Stoltenberg's statements expressed a similar sense of responsibility as well, especially when he responded to the prospect of implementing no-fly zones just weeks into the war: "We are not part of this conflict, and we have a responsibility to ensure that it does not escalate and spread beyond Ukraine, because that would be even more devastating and more dangerous."⁹⁰

Alliance leaders had indeed opted for a responsible approach. But Russian military capabilities—and, therefore, Russian deterrence—played a key role in heightening NATO's risk aversion because a clash between the two parties would have been the proximate cause for a "more devastating and more dangerous" conflict.⁹¹ Even if the alliance would have eventually defeated the Russian military, NATO leaders were unwilling to accept the risk such a clash would result in escalation and high military and civilian casualties. The leaders' sense of risk aversion hearkens back to the Cold War, when leading strategy intellectuals such as Bernard Brodie and Schelling described war's nature as volatile and unpredictable.⁹² Like a coiled spring, war could explode suddenly and uncontrollably, regardless of the proximate cause.

Russian deterrence. According to experts, Russian strategic deterrence (*sderzhivanie*) aims to restrain, keep out, or hold back an adversary from taking unwanted actions. Importantly, Russian deterrence does not rely on the cost-benefit calculus commonly found in Western thinking, though the underlying logic of Russian deterrence is similar in that the logic aims to make an action not worth taking. More specifically, Russian deterrence seeks to contain and to shape the decision making of the foe more directly through the distortion of information.⁹³ As such, Russian deterrence places greater emphasis on precluding or narrowing a rival party's available options than does the Western version of deterrence.

But the Russian and Western concepts do share two critical characteristics. Both concepts view the two primary methods of deterrence, denial and punishment, in much the same way. Both also consider deterrence a form of coercion-that is, an act of intimidation designed to induce fear in a rival's thinking to persuade the rival not to do something.94 The Russian concept places comparatively more emphasis on intimidation in the form of cruelty or extraordinarily brutal acts of violence, including sabotage and assassination.⁹⁵ Western concepts of deterrence also view intimidation as an integral part of coercion. But the Russian version appears to leverage intimidation more energetically, even to the point of committing atrocities and other violations of international law. Mistaking the influence of intimidation for self-deterrence (described below) is easy. Whereas critics viewed NATO's decision not to put troops on the ground in Ukraine as appeasement or self-deterrence, the alliance essentially backed down because of its assessment of Russian capabilities and the likelihood a clash would have led to a larger conflict—which is to say NATO buckled to Russian deterrence.⁹⁶ Of course, intimidation can also prove counterproductive if it provokes a forceful counterreaction or inspires resistance.

In addition, Russian deterrence has succeeded despite the Russian Armed Forces' struggles against the smaller militaries of the Chechnya Republic and Georgia.⁹⁷ In each case, the Russian Armed Forces stumbled at first but then managed to "win ugly." Even though the Russian military has suffered extensive losses in the conflict thus far and exhibited major operational shortcomings, the Russian Armed Forces' capacity to absorb such losses without a large-scale mutiny— as the French Army did in 1914—bears some deterrence value.⁹⁸ Little wonder, then, two-thirds (17 of 27) of defense scholars surveyed in 2015 rejected the proposition the West "should provide whatever military aid the Ukrainian government needs" to defend itself against Russian-supported rebel attacks.⁹⁹ The chief reasons offered for the rejection of the proposition were: (1) the risk of escalation was too high; and (2) Putin would surely go to greater lengths to capture Ukraine than the United States and its NATO allies would to protect Ukraine.¹⁰⁰ Indeed, Putin has yet to reach his cost ceiling.

But Russian deterrence has its limits. Whereas Russian deterrence efforts dissuaded NATO from sending troops to Ukraine or establishing no-fly zones, the efforts did not prevent the alliance from providing Ukraine with financial and material support, which eventually included advanced warfighting capabilities such as High Mobility Artillery Rocket Systems, Army Tactical Missile Systems, and F-16s.¹⁰¹ Admittedly, Russian deterrence succeeded in reducing the volume and speed of this support for a time. But NATO has managed to provide some \$178 billion in military support since January 2022.¹⁰² The alliance can learn from this experience and establish swifter channels for flowing military (and other)

Part 2

support forward, thereby strengthening the credibility of NATO's deterrence-bydenial strategy.

Self-deterrence consists of deciding not to take certain actions, provided another party's deterrence measures are not the cause.¹⁰³ The key factor is whether one's restraint is due to fear of one's rival or internal reasons. The classic example is a nuclear-armed party deciding not to employ its nuclear weapons against a rival party who cannot credibly deter their use.¹⁰⁴ Self-deterrence can be difficult to discern because, as Lawrence Freedman explains, "all deterrence is self-deterrence in that it ultimately depends on the calculations made by the deterred, whatever the quality of the threats being made by the deterrer.²¹⁰⁵ The alliance's decision not to send troops to Ukraine is not an example of self-deterrence because this decision was influenced by Russian deterrence measures. Russia's decision to hold much of its air force in reserve during the initial stages of the full-scale invasion is not an example of self-deterrence because these forces at an appropriate place and time. In contrast, the willingness of Western-style democracies to conduct war according to certain legal and ethical norms is a collective and, ultimately, beneficial form of self-deterrence.

Some scholars also see threat inflation—the intentional or unintentional exaggeration of an adversary's capabilities—as a source of self-deterrence.¹⁰⁶ But this view is problematic. Threat inflation can be a byproduct of a rival's misinformation campaigns, a common deterrence measure.¹⁰⁷ Even the famous article published in 1947 under the pseudonym "X" by George F. Kennan, the architect of America's grand strategy of containment, can be seen as an example of threat inflation because the article included some hyperbolic statements about Soviet aims and intentions.¹⁰⁸ Whereas Kennan's hyperbole was meant to galvanize Washington's "plodding bureaucrats" into action, his statements (unintentionally) amplified Soviet general deterrence. Also, notably, even if an adversary's capabilities have been inflated, it cannot necessarily inflict devastating harm on oneself or one's allies and partners.

As mentioned at the beginning of this section, the Russia-Ukraine War is self-evidently a case of simultaneous deterrence involving multiple parties, not just Russia and NATO. Reports indicate Moscow has refrained from escalating to nuclear weapons due to its concerns over "NATO's military capabilities and reactions" as well as the potential for "broader international sanctions," the possible loss of support from China, and the Kremlin's confidence (or overconfidence) in the Russian ability to achieve goals "without further escalation."¹⁰⁹ Moscow has also responded to the deterrence efforts of Washington and Brussels by strengthening Russian ties with Tehran, Pyongyang, Beijing, and New Delhi. The Kremlin has not escalated to nuclear weapons, but it has retaliated asymmetrically by cutting off Part 2

gas exports to Europe; interrupting Ukrainian grain shipments; and intensifying Russian attacks against nonmilitary targets, such as Ukrainian residential areas and critical infrastructure, and against several NATO members through hybrid tactics such as sabotage, assassination attempts, and cyberattacks.¹¹⁰

The risk of nuclear escalation remains in the realm of possible but not probable, unless Russia's conventional forces disintegrate or mutiny or domestic support collapses, leaving the regime with its borders undefended.¹¹¹ Under such conditions, Moscow might resort to nuclear weapons to stabilize the situation according to the theory "states only die once." Putin lowered his country's nuclear threshold on November 19, 2024, allegedly in response to Biden's decision to allow Ukraine to use Western-supplied long-range weapons to strike targets on Russian soil; the doctrine now states nuclear weapons can be used against "any aggression from a nonnuclear state with the support of a nuclear state."¹¹² But experts continue to warn against interpreting this change or the doctrine in general as Russia's fundamental theory of victory in this war.¹¹³

Russia's conventional military clearly lost some of its deterrent value due to early defeats. Prominent NATO officials have begun to regard the Russian threat as far less intimidating. As Lieutenant General Martin Herem, Estonia's chief of defense, remarked, "Today what I have seen is that even this huge [Russian] army or military is not so huge."¹¹⁴ Former NATO Secretary-General Anders Rasmussen later added to the general sense of relief and surprise, "We have overestimated the strength of the Russian military. Despite huge investments in military equipment and the reopening of old Soviet bases, we have seen a very weak Russian military."¹¹⁵ But such statements would not have been uttered in the first place had not the Russian military previously inspired apprehension among NATO officials, albeit an apprehension that derives at least partially from the West's habit of inflating threats.

As this section has shown, NATO's risk-averse behavior, however justifiable in this crisis, aided Russian deterrence efforts. Likewise, Russian deterrence, especially in the form of conventional and nuclear capabilities, persuaded alliance leaders to continue thinking in risk-averse terms. Critics have described NATO's risk aversion as self-deterrence, but this judgment is misleading. Accepting risk aversion as the root cause of NATO's deterrence failure would lead to solving the wrong problem by not facing the reality Western-style democracies have lower risk and cost thresholds than do autocratic regimes. The alliance owed its caution to the desire to act responsibly in attempting to contain a conflict started by an aggressive, overconfident, and irresponsible adversary. Putin played Schelling's game of risk manipulation (discussed below) better than did either Biden or Stoltenberg. To consider NATO's deterrence failure as a case of self-deterrence is to say the alliance must act more recklessly in the next crisis. The solution, therefore, lies not in ignoring the lower risk and cost ceilings of Western-style democracies but in finding ways to compensate for the lower ceilings by weaponizing risk.

-3-

Weaponizing Risk

Since brinkmanship is a game of risk taking or risk manipulation wherein opposing parties attempt to intimidate each other into conceding, one would expect risk—the probability of a negative outcome—to feature more prominently in deterrence literature. Western deterrence theory acknowledges the importance of risk in an actor's decision making, but risk is subsumed within cost-benefit models rather than being treated as a separate calculus, a risk-benefit calculus.¹¹⁶ Risk-benefit models abound in the medical and actuarial fields but, surprisingly, have yet to migrate fully into the discipline of strategic studies.¹¹⁷

Whereas cost-benefit models assume an actor's decisions hinge on costs, risk-benefit models assume an actor's decisions revolve around probabilities. For example, risk-benefit models would use such variables as the Ukrainian willingness to resist, the fighting capabilities of the Ukrainian forces, the logistical challenges the Russian military might face, and problems with the timing and coordination of the plan of attack—all of these factors, and others not mentioned, have a bearing on an operation's probability of success. Risk-benefit models thus assess the probability of an action's success, but they can also assist in identifying the key problems standing in the way of success. By comparison, cost-benefit models weigh an action's costs against its benefits to determine whether the action is worth pursuing.

Autocratic regimes with high cost ceilings can shrug off many (though obviously not all) costs. Risk-benefit models can help deterring parties target the costs aggressive regimes cannot ignore and can thus encourage a more effective use of finite resources. Typically, military planners conduct risk assessments of a planned operation, such as the defense of Taiwan or—when considered from the Chinese perspective—the invasion of Taiwan, to identify the operation's problem areas.¹¹⁸ Blue-team (friendly) assessments identify ways to address these problem areas to reduce the probability of failure. Red-team (enemy) assessments search for ways to exacerbate problem areas for one's foe to raise the risk of failure.

But the problem is not all costs are equal. To oversimplify the problem for the sake of clarity, some costs matter less to an actor, some matter more, and still others matter most. Autocratic leaders value the health and welfare of subjects the least, the regional or global influence of the leaders' regimes more, and the leaders' political survival—their personal safety and ability to retain power—the most.¹¹⁹ Costs aimed at a regime's political survival would thus offer much more coercive leverage than costs directed at the regime's subjects.

Western economic sanctions clearly imposed heavy costs on Moscow. But these costs mainly impacted Russia's subjects, some of its oligarchs, and its defense industrial base.¹²⁰ When Finland and Sweden joined NATO, the regional balance of power shifted further against Russia, a cost that likely mattered more to Putin than the costs caused by sanctions.¹²¹ As Stoltenberg remarked, "What we see is that President Putin went to war against Ukraine with a declared aim to get less NATO. . . . [But] he's getting the exact opposite."¹²² At this point, whether NATO leaders threatened Putin with this consequence before the invasion or the alliance pursued the consequence as an opportunity cost once the shooting began is unclear. The alliance's sanctions, as heavy as they were, did not directly threaten Putin's political survival. The sanctions represented costs Putin could shrug off, at least for the short period of time he expected the conflict to last. One obvious way for NATO to threaten Putin's regime, therefore, would have been to pursue a determined strategy of denial aimed at increasing the probability his invasion of Ukraine would fail, which in turn would have undermined confidence in his leadership and jeopardized his hold on power. Few autocratic regimes have managed to survive a loss of confidence in their leadership.¹²³

To offset its evident risk aversion, NATO must develop a deterrence strategy that forces the alliance's adversaries into shouldering the various risks and costs of war while denying the adversaries the satisfaction of inflicting the same. Stated differently, NATO needs the capability to "wage war without going to war," which the alliance can do by means of proxy warfare. Nevertheless, all solutions contain some amount of risk, so NATO leaders must expect some uptick in risks and costs, even if such a strategy is adopted.

1. Defining risk. Risk is the probability of a negative outcome.¹²⁴ This definition runs counter to the two primary ways the Department of Defense characterizes risk: (1) "the probability and severity of loss"; and (2) the "probability and consequence of an event causing harm to something valued" ("Risk = Probability x

Consequence").¹²⁵ These definitions conflate probability and severity/consequence, but risk cannot be both the probability of something and its severity at the same time. Instead, risk is essentially two probabilities: the probability the event will occur and the probability the event will be severe in nature. The two probabilities then must be multiplied together. The probability a first-person-view drone will destroy a tank equals (1) the probability the drone will strike the tank multiplied by (2) the probability the hit will inflict enough damage to be lethal. If the probability

of the first event is 50 percent and the probability of the second event is 10 percent (because the tank has countermeasures and is less vulnerable in certain areas), then the overall probability of destroying the tank with a first-person-view drone is 50 percent x 10 percent = 5 percent. Hence, this type of first-person-view drone has a 5 percent chance of destroying a tank.

Iran's long-range strikes against Israel on April 13, 2024, and October 1, 2024, offer a more strategic example, but the principles are the same. The missiles had to complete their launch sequences; penetrate Israeli air defenses; hit their targets; and finally, detonate successfully. Computing the overall risk would require multiplying the odds of success at each stage. According to reports, Iran fired some 320 projectiles in the first attack and 180 in the second (approximately 500 total); of these, fewer than 15 (3 percent) penetrated Israeli and neighboring air defenses, and those that did inflicted minor damage.¹²⁶ Whether Tehran knew its strikes faced such a high risk of failure but launched them anyway, wanting simply to send a message, is unclear. Regardless, the strikes resulted in a physical and moral "win" for Tel Aviv and a loss of prestige for Tehran.¹²⁷

Decoupling the probability an event will occur from the probability the event will be severe also accords with accepted defense practices. These practices fall within two broad categories or regimes: prevention, which includes the measures one might take to avert a negative event, and mitigation, which involves the measures one might take to reduce or limit the damage caused by the event. Each of these regimes can require distinct capabilities.

After the Cold War, the Department of Defense added risk to its traditional elements of strategy, increasing them from three to four: (1) ends/goals; (2) ways/methods; (3) means/resources; and (4) risk.¹²⁸ The change obliged the Pentagon's strategists to ensure their courses of action minimized losses to friendly forces and noncombatants. But making risk explicit also inserted a bias into the process of evaluating courses of action that favored low-risk options. This bias is not necessarily unwise or debilitating. Indeed, as highlighted in this study's recommendations, US military and policy practitioners would do well to parse the types and degrees of risk further. One might begin by representing risk in terms

of two distinct types, material and political, because these types differ in nature and, hence, ofttimes work at cross-purposes.

A. Material risk is the probability a military action—whether tactical, operational, or strategic in nature—will fail. This category includes all risks identified in the Department of Defense's 2023 *Joint Risk Analysis Methodology*: (1) military strategic risk or threats to US interests; (2) military risk or threats to mission execution and support; (3) risk to force or threats to force management, institutional functions, as well as challenges to the future force; and (4) risk to missions at any operational level or operational risk.¹²⁹ Typically, strategists and planners can reduce material risk by adding more resources; by awaiting better circumstances, such as favorable weather; or by adjusting the plan.

B. Political risk is the probability a military action will become a liability for a policymaker. Military actions, even successful ones, often come with political costs. For instance, introducing additional military forces into a conflict can reduce material risk by providing commanders with more resources to accomplish missions and to serve as a hedge against uncertainty. But doing so can increase political risk by inviting greater domestic scrutiny and criticism: If things were going according to plan, why did commanders call for more troops? This cycle repeated itself several times during the Vietnam War as Republicans and Democrats both opportunely used the war's mounting losses and dubious gains to damage the incumbent administration's credibility. When Ukraine's President Volodymyr Zelensky lowered his country's draft age from 27 to 25, he succeeded in reducing material risk by alleviating some of the Armed Forces of Ukraine's personnel shortfalls. But Zelensky also raised his own political risk because the measure was unpopular, sparked a domestic backlash, and led to a drop in his approval ratings.¹³⁰

The *Joint Risk Analysis Methodology* does not address political risk, but it should. As noted earlier, military planners must incorporate risk into the courses of action the planners develop and communicate risk to policymakers, a task the planners can perform better if they have a more complete understanding of the perspectives and concerns of policymakers.

2. Advantages of risk-benefit models. Risk-benefit models can enhance the effectiveness of strategic coercion (deterrence and compellence) in at least four ways: by framing strategic coercion more fully, leveling the playing field against adversaries with higher cost ceilings and risk ceilings, increasing the odds of penetrating a reckless actor's decision calculus, and offering utility in strategic competition beyond brinkmanship situations. The point is not experienced strategists do not account for risk when using cost-benefit models. Rather, these models are designed primarily to capture costs rather than risks. Moreover, experienced strategists are

not always at hand, so tools that can shed light on alternative courses of action can prove quite useful to those who are at hand.

A. *Framing.* Strategic coercion is more than a function of capability and credibility. Strategic coercion is also a function of probability or, more precisely, risk—that is, the likelihood the measures a party takes will deliver actual costs for the targeted party. This probability is not always 100 percent. Probability in this case represents the gap between the costs one desires to impose and the costs one inflicts. Whereas they may well have known they would not get 100 percent compliance with the sanctions packages they imposed on Russia, the United States and the EU probably expected they would get enough compliance for the sanctions to have the desired effects. Israeli air defenses blunted the Iranian missile attacks of 2024 such that Tehran's capability to inflict actual costs via missiles was near zero, despite the weapons' potential to inflict harm. Admittedly, Tehran might have felt the need to make a statement without wanting to escalate the conflict and thus could have launched the missiles knowing they would inflict little real harm. Still, Tehran's decision validates the inescapability of probability in strategic coercion: Intended pain is not always matched by actual pain.

B. *Imbalances in cost ceilings and risk ceilings*. Risk-benefit models can facilitate more precise cost targeting, which can be especially useful against foes with high cost ceilings. Indeed, risk-benefit models can mean the difference between "betting smart" and "betting blind." As noted, "betting smart" means making the most of finite resources, rather than reflexively imposing costs.¹³¹ The alliance's cost-benefit deterrence model left both NATO and Ukraine playing to Russia's strengths. This model has continued as the conflict has unfolded, with the predictable result after an extended period of continuous fighting, the party with lower cost ceilings has shown signs of backing away from maximalist aims.¹³² By focusing its full efforts on the Kremlin's top- and mid-tier costs, NATO would have been in a better position to offset Russia's cost advantage.

Likewise, risk-benefit models can offer value in situations that involve foes with higher risk ceilings. Ironically, some experts have portrayed Putin as risk averse or even indecisive.¹³³ Yet Putin's risk ceiling was clearly higher than NATO's in late 2021 and early 2022. The Russian president may have interpreted the alliance's flawed withdrawal from Afghanistan in 2021 as a sign of weakness, and this debacle might have encouraged him to take greater risks in the winter of 2021–22. In any case, a risk-benefit model would have helped NATO better calibrate its deterrence strategy so it imposed costs Putin could not easily dismiss. Admittedly, NATO leaders may not have wanted to threaten Putin's control directly. But the value risk-benefit models offer is they can facilitate better risk calibration. This value is especially high when risk asymmetries lead to bargaining asymmetries. Echevarria

C. Asymmetries in rationality. Risk-benefit models may also prove useful in situations in which asymmetries in rationality exist. These asymmetries may be more common than one supposes. Research into rationality suggests assuming opposing parties are equally rational is no longer useful and may even be dangerous. Such a rationality baseline might not exist. Instead, research has shown rationality to be bounded or contingent and limited by internal and external influences.¹³⁴ What's more, as Schelling noted, a party might choose to adopt an attitude of "anticipated irrationality" whereby the party attempts to disguise its rationality as irrationality.¹³⁵ Anticipated irrationality resembles the madness theory, which many scholars have openly rejected as being too risky since the counterfeit irrational actor must establish credibility by consistently behaving irrationally, which in turn may put any number of the actor's other interests at risk along the way.¹³⁶ But this verdict almost serves as an invitation for authoritarian leaders to behave with anticipated irrationality, especially against risk-sensitive or risk-averse democracies, because the general assumption is no actor in its right mind would do so. Ellsberg's decades-old observation remains true: One does not need madness or recklessness to make coercion work, but both can be helpful.¹³⁷ Ultimately, an actor's willingness to take risks may matter more than the actor's degree of rationality. Risk-benefit models can shed useful light on the former, revealing whether a deterrence strategy has a low or high probability of failure and what the deterring party might be able to do to increase the probability in the party's favor.

D. Strategic competition. Risk-benefit models can also apply in longterm strategic competition scenarios beyond crises involving brinkmanship. Strategic competition is about gaining advantages—whether they have to do with access to resources, the building of alliances or partnerships, or new markets. Just as in brinkmanship, one's risk proclivities (risk-averse, risk-acceptant, or risk-neutral inclinations) can prove advantageous or ruinous in strategic competition.¹³⁸ A risk-averse actor may relinquish an advantage or invite more aggressive competition, just as a risk-acceptant actor may embark upon a wasteful enterprise. In either case, risk-benefit models can help to prioritize both the risks and the benefits of pursuing particular advantages because almost nothing is free of risk. In addition to the use of military force, risk manipulation within the context of strategic competition might involve trade tariffs or embargos, debt-trap diplomacy, diplomatic or economic sanctions, as well as trade deals and special treaties and agreements.

3. *Guidelines for punishment and denial strategies.* Deterrence literature offers several methods by which the leaders of Western-style democracies might increase the risks to autocratic regimes. Four such ways are listed below; the first two (A and B) fall within the category of costs, which autocratic regimes typically

care about most. The remaining methods (C and D) fall within the second realm of costs—that is, those that autocratic regimes care about more than the third category, their military and economic losses.¹³⁹ Crises leave little time for leaders to deliberate over the most suitable courses of action; therefore, the alliance's political and military leaders should war-game in advance the branches and sequels of each of the methods below.

A. Intensifying intraelite competition. This method entails threatening to support one internal rival over others within the regime, thereby fueling suspicions of disloyalty and betrayal.¹⁴⁰ Most experts agree "managing elite competition is perhaps Putin's most formidable challenge" because some oligarchs believe he has not managed the war very well.¹⁴¹ Along these lines, alliance leaders might have taken advantage of the so-called Prigozhin rebellion of 2023, which created a brief but genuine crisis for the Kremlin.¹⁴² But the fissures between the leader of the Wagner Group and the top officials in the Kremlin came into existence months before the invasion. Threatening to exploit the fissures would have preyed on Putin's sense of insecurity and added some much-needed bite to NATO's other warnings.

B. *Exploiting systemic flaws in an adversary's political structure.* This method involves playing a regime's major institutions—such as its executive branch, intelligence apparatus, and military—against one another. Such tensions certainly existed among Russia's power institutions, such as the Federal Security Service and the Russian Armed Forces, before the invasion, though NATO does not seem to have exploited them as part of its punishment strategy.¹⁴³ Directly overthrowing the regime is not the goal; such a move would be left to internal stakeholders to decide. In any case, coercive leverage comes from the potential a coup may happen, rather than assuming the burden of trying to carry out the coup—an uncertain proposition at best.

C. Shifting the global or regional balance of power to weaken an aggressor's status and influence. An example of this method would be adding new members to an alliance or driving wedges between the aggressor and its strategic partners. Finland and Sweden entered NATO, shifting the regional balance of power away from Russia. To be sure, Putin might have considered the risk of losing Ukraine to be worth the risk of Finland and Sweden joining NATO.

D. Exacerbating the regime's political vulnerabilities by supporting revolutionary groups or resistance movements. To be sure, NATO and the United States have had inconsistent success with supporting resistance movements and insurrections, particularly during the Cold War.¹⁴⁴ A prominent example is the failed Bay of Pigs invasion launched by the John F. Kennedy administration in the spring of 1961.

Yet many autocratic regimes have militant factions, albeit weak or fragmented, that openly agitate for overthrow. The Freedom of Russia Legion and the Russian Volunteer Corps, though on opposite sides of the political spectrum, are examples of such organizations in Russia.¹⁴⁵ Whereas the United States and its NATO allies may have good reasons for not supporting some of these factions, others may warrant Western backing. These groups' potential to gain influence makes them a threat to autocratic regimes and, thus, useful to the alliance.

In addition to employing threats or increasing risks, Schelling advised using reassurances to enhance the prospects for successful deterrence.¹⁴⁶ If a targeted regime is preparing to attack due to fear, then employing only sticks may induce the regime to accelerate the timetable for its strike. Employing carrots in addition to the threat of sticks may help to allay the regime's insecurities. The foremost reassurance measure, of course, is the promise not to carry out a threat if the would-be aggressor complies. But other potentially effective reassurances might include economic incentives, such as lifting sanctions, or security-related arrangements, such as agreeing not to invite a given party to join a military alliance. One obvious problem with reassurances is they can appear to reward an aggressor's bullying tactics (coercive diplomacy), thereby encouraging further aggression. Again, all solutions contain some amount of risk.

The alliance possesses many of the means necessary to implement these strategies. For example, NATO's robust cyber and social media platforms are better than those Russia has at its disposal.¹⁴⁷ The platforms can penetrate the information ecosystems Moscow has constructed around its civil society and exploit weaknesses, albeit imperfectly, in Russia's political system (and those of its allies) through extensive information campaigns. Moreover, CIA assets and special operations forces can intensify Moscow's security risks through clandestine and covert operations.¹⁴⁸ To be sure, such efforts come with a risk of discovery. But discovery can also enhance a party's coercive leverage by uncovering the extent of its reach. The Kremlin has already increased its use of hybrid warfare techniques in any case.¹⁴⁹ Hence, the alliance's response with similar measures would hardly come as a surprise. In addition, evidence suggests Russia and NATO have tacitly agreed to tolerate some degree of subversive meddling in each other's affairs. For instance, even though the American intelligence community discovered Russian attempts to influence the US elections of 2016 and 2020, which amount to serious infringements on US national sovereignty, Washington did not declare war on Moscow.¹⁵⁰ Instead, as some experts maintain, both sides seem to have consented to comanage the risk of escalation by taking actions within the so-called "gray zone."¹⁵¹ In any case, the purpose behind such clandestine and hybrid measures is not to topple an opposing regime; rather, the purpose is simply to underscore just

Weaponizing Risk

how vulnerable the regime is and, by extension, how the intended action would only expose the regime to further risks it may want to avoid.

Naturally, success would also depend on the deterring party's credibility. Any governing body would typically face more than one security threat at time. Credibility can ensure the targeted government takes one's threats seriously. In 2002–2003, Saddam Hussein failed to give US threats the credibility they warranted because he assumed American forces would withdraw once their casualties began to mount. In fact, Iraqi intelligence ranked internal threats, especially Iraqi Shi'ah, as the most dangerous; threats from Iran ranked second, and US threats ranked only a "distant third."¹⁵² Iraqi intelligence also regarded the first two threats as interrelated because Iran's Shi'i-led government often collaborated with Iraq's Shi'ah groups to weaken Saddam's hold on power. Ironically, US threats would have garnered more credibility had they somehow been combined with those of Iran. The larger point, though, is credibility is subjective and may require substantial efforts to establish.

In sum, this section discussed how NATO might offset its risk aversion by weaponizing the element of risk itself. This section offered a practical definition of risk, described the advantages of risk-benefit models, and outlined guidelines that can aid in designing punishment and denial strategies to increase risks as well as costs. Since potential aggressors have already begun drawing lessons from this conflict, NATO must take steps to ensure these parties do not draw the wrong conclusions about Western deterrence.¹⁵³ The alliance's strategic communications should continue to highlight the egregious harm Russia has done to itself due to its aggression while also admitting NATO was caught off guard in 2022 because the alliance did not believe Putin was foolhardy enough to launch an attack that had such low odds of success. Whereas its deterrence measures were under-calibrated for the scale of this attack, NATO will not make the same mistake twice. At the NATO summit of 2022, alliance leaders unveiled their intention to adopt a strategy of deterrence by denial for Ukraine that entails delivering arms rather than troops, and NATO and the EU have already undertaken measures to strengthen the "steel porcupine."¹⁵⁴ More assistance is needed (and implied) than just arms, of course. But the principle of "waging war without going to war" has gained popularity. Nonetheless, such a strategy will accomplish less than it might if the element of risk is left unaddressed. The recommendations outlined below offer suggestions for Western deterrence theory; deterrence practice; as well as NATO's strategic, operational, and training doctrines.

Recommendations

Recommendations for deterrence theory. Deterrence theory should more actively examine the utility of risk-benefit models. Deterrence literature acknowledges the importance of risk, but the literature assumes a direct and proportional relationship exists between costs and risks (so costs, so risks). But the problem with this assumption is some costs can be readily ignored, easily mitigated, or quickly recouped. Hence, the costs may not pose serious risks to an autocratic regime and so offer little coercive leverage against the regime. New research efforts should examine types of costs and the degree of risk they typically generate for certain kinds of regimes.

Recommendations for the practice of deterrence. The EU should continue to develop its "steel porcupine" deterrence strategy, whatever future appellation it might assume. The transatlantic alliance should follow suit under the principle of "waging war without going to war." To strengthen their denial strategies further, both the EU and NATO should establish mutually beneficial proxy relationships that involve security guarantees to Ukraine. Again, the term "proxy" need not indicate an exploitive relationship. On the contrary, "proxy" can signal a firm and low-cost security relationship that exceeds that which the term "partner" might convey.

Secondly, to enhance their punishment strategies, the EU and NATO should conduct political war games aimed at exploring the conditions under which the aforementioned strategies (intensifying intraelite competition, exploiting systemic political flaws, shifting the global or regional balance of power, and exacerbating the regime's political vulnerabilities with subversive activities) would generate compelling coercive leverage against would-be aggressors, especially Russia.

Thirdly, to bolster their credibility in proxy warfare, both the EU and the alliance must revitalize the defense industrial bases in both Europe and the United States. Whether the revitalization occurs independently or together, neither the American nor the European defense industrial base can at present keep pace with the demands of large-scale combat operations.¹⁵⁵ Without the capability to sustain such operations for a protracted period, the deterrence efforts of both the United States and the EU/NATO would lack credibility.

Recommendations for NATO doctrine. As discussed above, US military doctrine should revise its definition of risk, decoupling the probability of an event from its severity. These two probabilities are distinct: the probability an event will occur, which one addresses by prevention; and the probability the event will have a severe negative effect, which one accounts for through mitigation. American military

doctrine should also parse the types and degrees of risk further by representing risk in terms of two discrete but interrelated types, material and political, because these types differ in nature. Understanding how and why the two types differ is important. The *Joint Risk Analysis Methodology* does not address political risk that is, the probability a military action will become a liability for a policymaker. But the methodology should address political risk because military officers must understand it so they can better appreciate the perspectives of the policymakers whom they advise.

Additionally, NATO doctrine writers should revise the alliance's key strategic, operational, and training documents to strengthen NATO's deterrence by denial via proxy warfare. Specifically, the alliance should do the following.

A. Revise NATO's key strategy and policy documents—such as the NATO 2022 Strategic Concept and the Political Guidance for Defence Planning 2023 to prioritize extended deterrence for the alliance's partners.¹⁵⁶ These documents assume NATO will have a direct, rather than indirect, role in a future conflict. But Putin's invasion of Ukraine in 2022 has exposed this assumption as too narrow. Ergo, these documents and similar ones should stress building NATO's capability to "wage war without going to war."

B. Revise NATO operational doctrine-such as Allied Joint Doctrine for the Conduct of Operations and Allied Joint Doctrine for Land Operationsso they accord with the alliance's amended strategy documents.¹⁵⁷ Putin's attempted coup de main on February 24, 2022, failed for reasons not necessary to be explained here.¹⁵⁸ But Russia nearly succeeded in delivering a fait accompli the alliance would have had great difficulty reversing. Accordingly, NATO should broaden its operational focus from maneuver warfare to a form of warfare the alliance does not prefer—namely, attrition warfare—and accept the possibility of a protracted conflict.¹⁵⁹ Whereas the alliance may prefer to fight wars of maneuver, NATO's proxies may not have this political option nor the resources to carry it out. Furthermore, Allied Joint Doctrine for the Conduct of Operations and Allied Joint Doctrine for Land Operations refer only tangentially to the role of irregular forces, whether friendly or hostile. Ukraine has an abundance of such forces (militias, volunteer battalions, and territorial defense units), without which the country could not have executed its defense. Hence, NATO's operational doctrine should address the roles of irregular/nonregular forces with respect to friends and foes.

C. Revise the alliance's training concepts, programs, and major exercises such as Steadfast Defender 24—so they reflect the operational requirements of NATO members as well as partners and likely proxies.¹⁶⁰ As the Russia-Ukraine War has shown, a viable denial strategy requires alliance partners such as Ukraine to conduct predominantly defensive operations because both retaining territory and bleeding an aggressor in an attritional contest are critical political imperatives. Unexpectedly high casualty rates combined with the influx of diverse weapon systems, such as the High Mobility Artillery Rocket System and F-16s, created major training challenges for the Armed Forces of Ukraine and caused the supply of trained personnel to fall short of the demand.¹⁶¹ Accordingly, the alliance should expand its training programs to allow greater participation by NATO partners as de facto proxies, thereby strengthening the prospects of executing a successful denial strategy.

Conclusion

As this monograph has shown, NATO had an established deterrence policy as of 2016 in ERI/EDI as well as a corresponding deterrence strategy in place by February 24, 2022. But NATO's pattern of risk aversion, among other factors, resulted in the alliance's deterrence measures being under-calibrated for the task of deterring Putin's full-scale invasion. As the conflict unfolded, NATO's deterrence measures evolved into a defensive strategy, albeit an ad hoc one, that consisted of providing security assistance to Ukraine for as long as necessary.¹⁶² This defensive strategy presumed the alliance and Ukraine could sustain more costs than Putin could. Regrettably, Putin's cost ceiling has proven higher than either Washington or Brussels appears to have anticipated, underscoring the need for a different approach—namely, one that weds risks and costs more closely.

The alliance's ad hoc strategy for aiding Ukraine amounted to "waging war without going to war." The strategy was a viable proxy strategy that, though impromptu, enabled NATO to apply its collective might against Russia while managing the risks of escalation and reducing the probability alliance members would suffer serious harm.¹⁶³ As a de facto proxy of the alliance, and a potent one at that, Ukraine retained autonomy over the direction of the Ukrainian war effort but not over the types and timing of the weapons the country ultimately received. The protracted nature of the war proves proxy warfare can work as a tool of deterrence both because costs continue to mount for Putin—thus, reinforcing punishment strategies—and more importantly, Ukrainian resistance with Western backing continues to deny him his original goal, thereby keeping the risk of strategic failure alive.

Nonetheless, NATO must formalize this strategy so the alliance can pose a serious threat to an opponent's intended act of aggression. The transatlantic alliance must also take the steps outlined above, at a minimum, to give the strategy more bite. Risk-benefit models can assist alliance leaders in weighing risks as well as costs. Risk-benefit models can also prove invaluable in identifying the costs that matter most to an autocratic regime as well as the most beneficial ways to inflict the costs. But ultimately, to be able to "wage war without going to war,"NATO's leaders must commit to strengthening both their capabilities and their credibility without waiting for the Russian threat to reconstitute.

Endnotes

1. The following article raises key questions: Bettina Renz, "Was the Russian Invasion of Ukraine a Failure of Western Deterrence?," *Parameters* 53, no. 4 (Winter 2023–24): 7–18, https://press .armywarcollege.edu/parameters/vol53/iss4/3/. See also Michael Vickers, "Biden Must Show That the U.S. Stands Ready to Support Ukraine, Militarily If Necessary," The Washington Post, January 20, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/01/20/biden-must-show-that-us-stands-ready-support -ukraine-militarily-if-necessary/; Victor Mallet, "How Macron and the West Failed to Deter Putin on Ukraine," Financial Times, February 24, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/878727ab-c97d-4f4d -8493-9a472962749a; John Bolton, "How Russia Is Beating the West at Deterrence," TIME, March 9, 2022, https://time.com/6155990/russia-ukraine-invasion-deterrence/; Nadia Schadlow, "Why Deterrence Failed against Russia," The Wall Street Journal, March 20, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-u-s -deterrence-failed-ukraine-putin-military-defense-11647794454; Liam Collins and Frank Sobchak, "U.S. Deterrence Failed in Ukraine," Foreign Policy, February 20, 2023, https://foreignpolicy .com/2023/02/20/ukraine-deterrence-failed-putin-invasion/; Lawrence Freedman, interview by the author, January 11, 2023; Robert Hamilton, interview by the author, 2022-23; and Daniel W. Drezner, "Why Did Deterrence Fail in Ukraine?," The Washington Post, March 27, 2022, https://www .washingtonpost.com/outlook/2022/03/27/why-did-deterrence-fail-ukraine/. On Russia's imperial ambitions as a motive, see Peter Dickinson, "Putin's New Ukraine Essay Reveals Imperial Ambitions," Atlantic Council, July 15, 2021, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/putins-new-ukraine -essay-reflects-imperial-ambitions/; and Andrew Monaghan, Russian Grand Strategy in the Era of Great Power Competition (Manchester University Press, 2022).

2. An entire chapter is dedicated to the subject in Thomas Schelling, *Arms and Influence*, rev. ed. (Yale University Press, 2008). Herman Kahn later credited Schelling with having coined the phrase, which Kahn then linked to his notion of an "escalation ladder." Herman Kahn, *On Escalation: Metaphors and Scenarios*, rev. ed. (Routledge, 2017), 3.

3. The literature on authoritarian regimes agrees on this point. See Natasha Lindstaedt, *What Do We Know and What Can We Do about Authoritarian Regimes?* (Sage Publications, 2024); Erika Frantz, *Authoritarianism: What Everyone Needs to Know* (Oxford University Press, 2018); Barbara Geddes et al., *How Dictatorships Work: Power, Personalization, and Collapse* (Cambridge University Press, 2018); and Milan W. Svolik, *The Politics of Authoritarian Rule* (Cambridge University Press, 2014). Also, studies conducted in the 1970s revealed Soviet leaders valued most their own survival and that of their regime. See William E. Odom, "The Origins and Design of Presidential Decision-59: A Memoir," in *Getting MAD: Nuclear Mutual Assured Destruction, Its Origins and Practice*, ed. Henry D. Sokolski (US Army War College Press, 2004), https://press.armywarcollege.edu/monographs/32/.

4. Other definitions include "the potential or actual application of force to influence the action of a voluntary agent" from Lawrence Freedman, *Deterrence* (Polity, 2008), 26; and "the use of threats to manipulate behavior so that something unwanted does not occur" from Patrick M. Morgan, *Deterrence Now* (Cambridge University Press, 2003), 1. For a succinct discussion, see Michael J. Mazarr, *Understanding Deterrence* (RAND Corporation, 2018), 3.

5. Schelling, Arms and Influence, 74-75.

6. Office of the Press Secretary, FACT SHEET: European Reassurance Initiative and Other U.S. Efforts in Support of NATO Allies and Partners (White House, June 2014). Although Article 5 of the North Atlantic Treaty asserts an attack against one member is an attack against all, the article does not require every NATO member to respond militarily or at all: "The Parties agree that an armed attack against one or more of them in Europe or North America shall be considered an attack against them all and consequently they agree that, if such an armed attack occurs, each of them, in exercise of the right of individual or collective self-defense recognized by Article 51 of the Charter of the United Nations, will assist the Party or Parties so attacked by taking forthwith, individually and in concert with the other Parties, such action as it deems necessary, including the use of armed force, to restore and maintain the security of the North Atlantic area" (emphasis added). North Atlantic Treaty art. 5.

7. Congressional Research Service (CRS), *The European Deterrence Initiative: A Budgetary Overview*, CRS Report IF10946 (CRS, updated July 1, 2021); and "DoD Budget Request," Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), https://comptroller.defense.gov/budget-materials.

8. "Ukraine Military Spending/Defense Budget 1992–2023," Macrotrends, 2023, https://www .macrotrends.net/countries/UKR/ukraine/military-spending-defense-budget; "Norway Military Spending/Defense Budget 1960–2023," Macrotrends, 2023, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries /NOR/norway/military-spending-defense-budget; "Finland Military Spending/Defense Budget 1960–2023," Macrotrends, 2023, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/FIN/finland/military -spending-defense-budget; and "Poland Military Spending/Defense Budget 1960–2023," Macrotrends, 2023, https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/POL/poland/military-spending-defense-budget.

9. James Joyner, "NATO Has Been Training Ukrainian Forces for Years," Outside the Beltway, April 14, 2022, https://outsidethebeltway.com/nato-has-been-training-ukrainian-forces-for-years/.

10. From the invasion in February 2022 to April 24, 2024, US security assistance to Ukraine totaled \$44.2 billion. Department of Defense (DoD), "IMMEDIATE RELEASE: Fact Sheet on U.S. Security Assistance to Ukraine," news release, April 24, 2024, https://media.defense.gov/2024 /Apr/24/2003448840/-1/-1/1/20240424_UKRAINE_FACT_SHEET.PDF.

11. NATO, Strategic Foresight Analysis 2017 Report (NATO, 2017), 26.

12. NATO, Strategic Foresight Analysis 2017, 59.

13. Raimo Väyrynen, ed., The Waning of Major War: Theories and Debates (Routledge, 2006).

14. "NATO Library," NATO, https://natolibguides.info/natolibrary; and "JSTOR Home," JSTOR, https://www.jstor.org/.

15. Max Colchester et al., "Alarm Grows over Weakened Militaries and Empty Arsenals in Europe," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 11, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/world/europe/alarm-nato-weak -military-empty-arsenals-europe-a72b23f4; "Watchdog: Western Arms Companies Failed to Ramp Up Production Capacity in 2022 Due to Ukraine War," AP News, December 3, 2023, https://apnews.com /article/weapons-production-ukraine-russia-war-west-military-f9031fbd4b430a881563235550256e75; and NATO, *New NATO Force Model* (NATO, 2022).

16. Public Diplomacy Division Press and Media Section, *Comprehensive Assistance Package for Ukraine* (NATO, July 2016), 1.

17. Public Diplomacy Division Press and Media Section, Comprehensive Assistance Package, 1.

18. Ilmari Käihkö and Jan Willem Honig, "Ukraine's Not-So-Whole-of-Society at War: Force Generation in Modern Developed Societies," *Parameters* 55, no. 1 (Spring 2025): 25–38, https://press.armywarcollege.edu/parameters/vol55/iss1/4/.

19. Public Diplomacy Division Press and Media Section, Comprehensive Assistance Package, 2.

20. "NATO Recognises Ukraine as Enhanced Opportunities Partner," NATO, updated June 12, 2020, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_176327.htm.

21. "Partnership Interoperability Initiative," NATO, updated March 7, 2024, https://www.nato.int /cps/en/natohq/topics_132726.htm.

22. Although the alliance's official position is Putin's full-scale invasion in February 2022 was "unprovoked," his insecurities may have caused him to see these collective measures as threatening. Putin has said as much on more than one occasion; whether he is to be believed is another matter. "The Kremlin in general views NATO expansion as a 'fundamental concern.'" "Телефонный разговор с Президентом Францин Эммануэлем Макроном," [Telephone conversation with French President Emmanuel Macron], The Kremlin, January 28, 2022, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/67657, quoted in Elliot Davis Jr., "EXPLAINER: Why Did Russia Invade Ukraine?," U.S. News & World Report, updated November 19, 2024, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/articles/explainer -why-did-russia-invade-ukraine.

23. For a more complete list of the West's warnings, see Jeffrey H. Michaels, "Deterrence Messaging Prior to 24 February 2022," *Deterrence Now Substack* (blog), November 1, 2023, https://deterrencenow .substack.com/p/deterrence-messaging-prior-to-24.

24. Michael Crowley, "Blinken Warns Russia against Making a 'Serious Mistake' in Ukraine," *The New York Times*, November 10, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/10/us/politics/russia-blinken-ukraine.html.

25. U.S.-Ukraine Charter on Strategic Partnership, U.S.-Ukr., Nov. 10, 2021.

26. Lorne Cook, "NATO Chief Warns Russia of 'Costs' If It Moves on Ukraine," *AP News*, November 26, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/europe-russia-ukraine-moscow-latvia-a66898436 b62e2e767015ac600f9b090. The bulk of the West's threats pointed to "consequences" rather than "costs." But the types of consequences were rarely specified in public and may have lacked credibility. Michaels, "Deterrence Messaging."

27. Michael Crowley, "U.S. Intelligence Sees Russian Plan for Possible Ukraine Invasion," *The New York Times*, updated December 5, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/04/us/politics /russia-ukraine-biden.html; and Shane Harris et al., "The *Post* Examined the Lead-Up to the Ukraine War. Here's What We Learned," *The Washington Post*, August 16, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost .com/national-security/2022/08/16/ukraine-road-to-war-takeaways/.

28. Dan De Luce and Abigail Williams, "Biden Admin Threatens Harsh Sanctions against Russia If It Invades Ukraine," *NBC News*, updated December 2, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics /national-security/biden-admin-threatens-harsh-sanctions-russia-invades-ukraine-rcna7261; and Nicole Gaouette et al., "Blinken Warns Russia of 'Severe Consequences' If It Invades Ukraine Ahead of Lavrov Meeting," *CNN*, updated December 1, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/12/01/politics /antony-blinken-russia-sergei-lavrov/index.html.

29. Vladimir Isachenkov, "U.S. Warns Russia to Stay Away from Ukraine amid Troop Buildup," *PBS News*, December 2, 2021, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/u-s-warns-russia-to-stay-away -from-ukraine-amid-troop-buildup; Natasha Bertrand, "White House Reiterates That US Is Ready to Act If Russia Invades Ukraine," *CNN*, December 23, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/12/23/politics /us-warning-russia-ukraine/index.html; Jeremy Herb et al., "Blinken Announces US Has Delivered Written Responses to Russia over Ukraine Crisis," *CNN*, updated January 26, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/01/26/politics/us-russia-ukraine/index.html; and Office of the Spokesperson, "Secretary Antony J. Blinken with Dana Bash of *CNN*'s State of the Union," news release, January 23, 2022, https://2021-2025.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-with-dana-bash-of-cnn-state-of-the -union-2/.

30. White House, "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki and National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan, February 11, 2022," news release, February 11, 2022, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives .gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2022/02/11/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-jen-psaki-and -national-security-advisor-jake-sullivan-february-11-2022/.

31. Eli Stokols and Nabih Bulos, "Kamala Harris, Standing beside Ukrainian Leader, Vows a Tough Response to a Russian Invasion," *Los Angeles Times*, February 19, 2022, https://www.latimes.com/politics /story/2022-02-19/harris-warns-russia-of-severe-consequences-from-a-unified-west.

32. DoD, FACT SHEET: Posture Updates in Support of Allies in Europe (DoD, updated February 25, 2022); and "WATCH: Defense Secretary Austin Asks Moscow to Explain Troop Buildup near Ukraine," PBS News, November 17, 2021, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-live-defense-secretary -lloyd-austin-gives-remarks-at-the-pentagon.

33. For a more complete list of the threats and warnings in the prelude to Russia's full-scale invasion, see Michaels, "Deterrence Messaging."

34. NATO, "Press Briefing by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg following an Extraordinary Meeting of the North Atlantic Council," news release, updated February 25, 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_192408.htm.

35. For an example of a contradiction, see US Embassy & Consulates in Italy, "Remarks by President Biden in Press Conference," news release, March 24, 2022, https://it.usembassy.gov/remarks-by-president-biden-in-press-conference-3/. Perhaps coincidentally, these remarks came after Putin's criticism of the sanctions. "Putin Says Western Sanctions Are Akin to a Declaration of War," Reuters, March 5, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/putin-says-western-sanctions-are-akin-declaration-war-2022-03-05/.

36. For more on the distinctions, see Morgan, Deterrence Now, xvi.

37. Morgan, Deterrence Now, xvi.

38. Cory Welt et al., U.S. Sanctions on Russia Before 2022, CRS Report R45415 (CRS, updated January 18, 2022); and Edward J. Collins-Chase and Rebecca M. Nelson, US Sanctions: Overview for the 118th Congress, CRS Report IF12390 (CRS, April 27, 2023).

39. Harris et al., "How the U.S. Knew."

40. European Council, EU Sanctions against Russia over Ukraine (Since 2014) (European Council, 2023).

41. Kimberly Donovan and Maia Nikoladze, "Russia Sanctions Database," Atlantic Council, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/econographics/russia-sanctions-database/.

42. European Council, Timeline - EU Sanctions against Russia (European Council, 2023).

43. Statista Research Department, "Sanctions on Russia over the War in Ukraine - Statistics & Facts," Statista, 2023, https://www.statista.com/topics/10518/sanctions-on-russia-over-the-war-in -ukraine/; and Alexandra Prokopenko, "How Sanctions Have Changed Russian Economic Policy," Carnegie Politika, May 9, 2023, https://carnegieendowment.org/russia-eurasia/politika/2023/04 /how-sanctions-have-changed-russian-economic-policy?lang=en.

44. Anton Filipenko et al., "Economic Sanctions: Theory, Policy, Mechanisms," *Baltic Economic Journal* 6, no. 2 (May 2020): 69–80.

45. Statista Research Department, "Economy of Russia - Statistics & Facts," Statista, 2023, https:// www.statista.com/topics/7835/economy-of-russia/; and *Index of Economic Freedom*, s.v. "Russia," 2024, https://www.heritage.org/index/pages/country-pages/russia.

46. Louis Jacobson, Russia's Economy and Western Sanctions: What You Need to Know (PolitiFact, February 2022); and World Bank, GDP (Current US\$) (World Bank, n.d.).

47. Edward Fishman, *Chokepoints: American Power in the Age of Economic Warfare* (Portfolio, 2025) argues the Russian economy suffered a 30 percent decline due to the 2014 sanctions. See also Charles Riley, "The West's \$1 Trillion Bid to Collapse Russia's Economy," *CNN*, updated March 1, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/03/01/business/russia-economy-sanctions/index.html; and Christina Wilkie, "Putin's Ukraine Invasion Will Spur 30-Year Economic Setback: Experts," *CNBC*, updated March 14, 2022, https://www.cnbc.com/2022/03/14/putins-invasion-of-ukraine-will-knock-the-russian-economy -back-by-30-years.html.

48. Office of the Spokesperson, *The Impact of Sanctions and Import Controls on the Russian Federation* (Department of State, October 2022), cited in David J. Katz, "Toward a Strategic Art for Sanctions," *Parameters* 54, no. 1 (Spring 2024): 17–34, https://press.armywarcollege.edu/parameters/vol54/iss1/4/.

49. Olena Harmash, "Ukraine Suffers Biggest Economic Fall in Independent Era Due to War," Reuters, January 5, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/ukraines-economy-falls-304-2022 -minister-2023-01-05/; Paddy Hirsch, "Why Sanctions against Russia Aren't Working—Yet," Planet Money, December 6, 2022, https://www.npr.org/sections/money/2022/12/06/1140120485 /why-the-sanctions-against-russia-arent-working-yet; "How Putin Is Reshaping Russia to Keep His War-Machine Running," *The Economist*, November 30, 2023, https://www.economist.com /briefing/2023/11/30/how-putin-is-reshaping-russia-to-keep-his-war-machine-running; and Georgi Kantchev, "How Russia Dodged Sanctions, in Seven Charts," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 24, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/russia/how-russia-dodged-sanctions-in-seven-charts -afb88486.

50. Norwegian Intelligence Service, Focus 2024: The Norwegian Intelligence Service's Assessment of Current Security Challenges (Norwegian Intelligence Service, January 2024), 24.

51. "Trade in Goods with Russia," US Census Bureau, https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance c4621.html; see also Katz, "Strategic and Operational Theory."

52. Vanika Sharma and Renata Zilli, "EU-Russia Trade since the Start of the War – Recoupling for Some, Expansion for Others," European Centre for International Political Economy, February 2023, https://ecipe.org/blog/eu-russia-trade-since-the-war/; and Francesco Di Comite and Paolo Pasimeni, *Tracking the EU Decoupling from Russia* (Centre for Economic Policy Research, April 2023). See also Katz, "Strategic and Operational Theory."

53. Markus Garlauskas et al., "China's Support for Russia Has Been Hindering Ukraine's Counteroffensive," *New Atlanticist* (blog), November 15, 2023, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs /new-atlanticist/chinas-support-for-russia-has-been-hindering-ukraines-counteroffensive/.

54. Bruce W. Jentleson, Sanctions: What Everyone Needs to Know (Oxford University Press, 2022), 190; and Nicholas Mulder, The Economic Weapon: The Rise of Sanctions as a Tool of Modern War (Yale University Press, 2022), 295.

55. Jentleson, Sanctions, 76.

56. Agathe Demarais, Backfire: How Sanctions Reshape the World against U.S. Interests (Columbia University Press, 2022).

57. Agathe Demarais, "No, Russia Is Not Massively Skirting Sanctions," *Foreign Policy*, May 25, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/05/25/russia-sanctions-evasion-west-ukraine-war-oil-gas -semiconductors-china/; and Alexander Kolyandr, "Western Sanctions on Russia Should Be More Pragmatic and Less Punitive," Carnegie Politika, April 9, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org /russia-eurasia/politika/2024/04/western-sanctions-on-russia-should-be-more-pragmatic-and-less -punitive?lang=en.

58. Gordon Corera, "US Reveals Claims of Russian 'Kill List' If Moscow Occupies Ukraine," *BBC News*, February 21, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60472889.

59. Kylie MacLellan, "NATO Chief Says No Plans to Send Combat Troops to Ukraine If Russia Invades," Reuters, January 30, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/nato-chief-says-no-plans-send -combat-troops-ukraine-if-russia-invades-2022-01-30/; and Zachary B. Wolf, "Here's What Biden Has Said about Sending US Troops to Ukraine," *CNN*, February 24, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/02/24 /politics/us-troops-ukraine-russia-nato/index.html.

60. For examples of such criticisms, see Bolton, "Russia Is Beating"; and Schadlow, "Why Deterrence Failed."

61. "Press Conference by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg," NATO, updated January 26, 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_191254.htm; and "Transcript: NATO Chief Jens Stoltenberg on Russian Aggression, Ukraine's Capabilities, and Expanding the Alliance," *New Atlanticist* (blog), January 28, 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/news/transcripts/transcript -nato-head-jens-stoltenberg-on-russian-aggression-ukraines-capabilities-and-expanding-the-alliance/. The United States put an additional 8,500 US troops on alert to reinforce the Very High Readiness Joint Task Force.

62. Michael R. Gordon, "BUSH SENDS U.S. FORCE TO SAUDI ARABIA AS KINGDOM AGREES TO CONFRONT IRAQ; Bush's Aim's: Deter Attack, Send a Signal," *The New York Times*, August 8, 1990, https://www.nytimes.com/1990/08/08/world/bush-sends-us-force-saudi-arabia -kingdom-agrees-confront-iraq-bush-s-aim-s-deter.html.

63. RJ Reinhart, "U.S. Public Sees Russia-Ukraine Conflict as Critical Threat," Gallup, February 25, 2022, https://news.gallup.com/poll/390140/public-sees-russia-ukraine-conflict-critical-threat.aspx.

64. Lipka Pelham and Lou Newton, "Nato Allies Reject Emmanuel Macron Idea of Troops to Ukraine," *BBC News*, February 27, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-68417223.

65. Rudy Ruitenberg, "Europe's Top Defense Ministers Back Ukraine, Won't Promise Troops," *Defense News*, March 12, 2025, https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2025/03/13/europes-top -defense-ministers-back-ukraine-wont-promise-troops/.

66. Dan Reiter and Paul Poast, "The Truth about Tripwires: Why Small Force Deployments Do Not Deter Aggression," *Texas National Security Review* 4, no. 3 (Summer 2021): 34–53.

67. Lawrence Freedman and Efraim Karsh, *The Gulf Conflict 1990–1991: Diplomacy and War in the New World Order* (Princeton University Press, 1993), 92.

68. Aaron Blake, "What the Budapest Memorandum Means for the U.S. on Ukraine," *The Washington Post*, February 1, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/02/01/what-budapest -memorandum-means-us-ukraine/; and Memorandum on Security Assurances in Connection with Ukraine's Accession to the Treaty of Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Dec. 5, 1994.

69. US Mission Russia, "Joint Statement on the U.S.-Ukraine Strategic Partnership," news release, September 1, 2021, https://ru.usembassy.gov/joint-statement-on-the-us-ukraine-strategic -partnership-090121/.

70. The Economist Intelligence Unit assigns governments a democracy index score based on five factors: (1) electoral process and pluralism, (2) functioning of government, (3) political participation, (4) political culture, and (5) civil liberties. Economist Intelligence Unit, *Democracy Index 2021: The China Challenge* (Economist Intelligence Unit, 2022), 45.

71. Sarah Repucci and Amy Slipowitz, eds., *Freedom in the World 2021: Democracy under Siege* (Freedom House, 2021); Sarah Repucci et al., eds., *Freedom in the World 2020* (Freedom House and Rowman & Littlefield, 2021), 1236; and Brendan Cole, "Zelensky Gets Bad News from Poll," *Newsweek*, updated January 10, 2024, https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-poll-zelensky-bad-news-popularity -drop-1859340.

72. Mark Moore, "Most Americans Back Sanctions, Oppose Military Action in Ukraine: Poll" *New York Post*, updated February 28, 2022, https://nypost.com/2022/02/28/most-americans -back-sanctions-oppose-military-action-in-ukraine/; and YouGov, *Daily Survey: Russia-Ukraine Relations* (YouGov Today, January 2022).

73. Farnoush Amiri, "House Approves Impeachment Inquiry into President Biden as Republicans Rally behind Investigation," *AP News*, updated December 14, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/joe-biden-impeachment-inquiry-mike-johnson-94884b322da40ca9315ac5f4e73a3e86.

74. Mykhaylo Zabrodskyi et al., Preliminary Lessons in Conventional Warfighting from Russia's Invasion of Ukraine: February-July 2022 (Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies, November 2022).

75. Taras Kuzio, "How Western Experts Got the Ukraine War So Wrong," Geopolitical Monitor, November 14, 2022, https://www.geopoliticalmonitor.com/how-western-experts-got-the-ukraine -war-so-wrong/.

76. Michael Kofman, "Michael Kofman, an Expert on Russia's Armed Forces, Explains Why the Kremlin Will Seek Regime Change in Ukraine," *By Invitation* (blog), February 23, 2022, https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2022/02/23/michael-kofman-an-expert-on-russias-armed-forces-explains -why-the-kremlin-will-seek-regime-change-in-ukraine. For a contrary view, see Michael McFaul and Robert Person, "Why Putin Invaded Ukraine," in *War in Ukraine: Conflict, Strategy, and the Return of a Fractured World*, ed. Hal Brands (Johns Hopkins University Press, 2024), 34–54.

77. On Putin's inability to be deterred, see Drezner, "Why Did Deterrence Fail"; and Robert Hamilton, interview by the author, October-November 2022. See also Leon Aron et al., "Should the United States Arm Ukraine? *Foreign Affairs*' Brain Trust Weighs In," *Foreign Affairs*, February 24, 2015, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ukraine/2015-02-24/should-united-states-arm-ukraine.

78. The literature on proxy warfare has grown considerably. See Stephen Watts et al., *Proxy War in Strategic Competition: Overarching Findings and Recommendations*, RR-A307-1 (RAND Corporation, 2023); Peter Bergen et al., eds., *Understanding the New Proxy Wars: Battlegrounds and Strategies Shaping the Greater Middle East* (Hurst, 2022); Frank G. Hoffman and Andrew Orner, "Dueling Dyads: Conceptualizing Proxy Wars in Strategic Competition," Foreign Policy Research Institute, August 30, 2021, https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/08/dueling-dyads-conceptualizing-proxy-wars-in-strategic competition/; Seyom Brown, "Purposes and Pitfalls of War by Proxy: A Systemic Analysis," *Small Wars & Insurgencies* 27, no. 2 (March 2016): 243–57; Andrew Mumford, *Proxy Warfare: War and Conflict in the Modern World* (Polity Press, 2013); and Andrew Mumford, "Proxy Warfare and the Future of Conflict," *The RUSI Journal* 158, no. 2 (April-May 2013): 40–46.

79. Andrew S. Bowen, *Ukrainian Military Performance and Outlook*, CRS Report IF12150 (CRS, updated December 2023); and Jahara Matisek et al., "The Good, the Bad and the Ugly: Assessing a Year of Military Aid to Ukraine," Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies, February 22, 2023, https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/good -bad-and-ugly-assessing-year-military-aid-ukraine.

80. Christopher F. Schuetze, "Germany Draws Mockery for Promising 5,000 Helmets to Help Ukraine Defend Itself," *The New York Times*, January 27, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/27/world /europe/germany-5000-helmets-ukraine.html.

81. Jim Garamone, "NATO Leader Says Alliance Is Hoping for Best, Preparing for Worst," *DoD News*, February 16, 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/2936806 /nato-leader-says-alliance-is-hoping-for-best-preparing-for-worst/; and Jens Stoltenberg, "Jens Stoltenberg: NATO Will Pay a Price But We Must Stay the Course on Ukraine," *Financial Times*, September 7, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/d5bbd979-ae7e-4125-abcb-16368be3dcaf.

82. C. Anthony Pfaff, Proxy War Ethics: The Norms of Partnering in Great Power Competition (Palgrave Macmillan, 2024).

83. Silicon Curtain, Andrew A. Michta – Washington's Failing Strategy in Ukraine Shows the Urgent Need for New Thinking (Silicon Curtain, 2024), YouTube video, https://m.youtube.com/watch?si&v =0HKWabJqCtg&feature=youtu.be.

84. Daniel Ellsberg, "The Political Uses of Madness" (speech, Lowell Institute, Boston, MA, March 26, 1959), https://archive.org/details/ThePoliticalUsesOfMadness/mode/2up.

85. Renz, "Russian Invasion of Ukraine," 7-8.

86. The West's risk aversion owes something to the region's cultural antipathy to war, an antipathy informed in part by Europe's catastrophic experience with two world wars, which together claimed some 125 million lives. The costs of reconstruction after World War II exceeded \$173 billion (in 2023 US dollars). James Dobbins et al., After the War: Nation-Building from FDR to George W. Bush (RAND Corporation, 2008). The literature on Western antipathy toward war is extensive. Readers might start with Richard Ned Lebow, Why Nations Fight: Past and Future Motives for War (Cambridge University Press, 2010). Lebow writes, "American opinion has consistently been strongly anti-war," and even in situations where Americans supported interventions, they did so for reasons of national security. For casualty figures, see Michael Clodfelter, Warfare and Armed Conflicts: A Statistical Reference to Casualty and Other Figures, 1500-2000, 2nd ed. (McFarland, 2002). Moreover, since 1945, most of the West's military interventions—especially in Vietnam, and later, in Iraq and Afghanistan have generated only disappointing results, reinforcing the popular cultural antipathy toward war as a wasteful and risky enterprise to be embarked upon only when necessary for national security. To be sure, the West's policymakers have often used military force. But the policymakers prefer to use such force through long-range strikes and standoff engagements via cruise missiles or drones, rather than by participating in full-fledged wars, per se, which can become political liabilities or "quagmires." Dominic Tierney, How We Fight: Crusades, Quagmires, and the American Way of War (Little, Brown and Company, 2010). The West in general, like America in particular, prefers waging battles rather than wars because the latter tend to require long-term commitments and can become quagmires. Nadia Schadlow, War and the Art of Governance: Consolidating Combat Success into Political Victory (Georgetown University Press, 2017); and Antulio J. Echevarria II, Reconsidering the American Way of War: From the Revolution to Afghanistan (Georgetown University Press, 2014). The American way of war and its associated strategic culture have long been characterized as risk averse due to the reticence of US policymakers to accept casualties. But research suggests public support does not reflexively collapse when casualties mount; rather, support dwindles with falling expectations of success. Christopher Gelpi et al., Paying the Human Costs of War: American Public Opinion and Casualties in Military Conflicts (Princeton University Press, 2009). This finding begs the question how casualties become associated with failure in the first place.

87. Editorial Board, "The Human Cost of Failed Deterrence," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 30, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/opinion/president-biden-deterrence-iran-pentagon-three-americans-killed -breonna-moffett-william-rivers-kennedy-sanders-cd4a0357.

88. Freedman, Deterrence, 39.

89. Michael Birnbaum et al., "As Allies Meet, Splits Emerge in NATO about How to Deter Russia," *The Washington Post*, March 23, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/03/23 /nato-us-biden-split-russia-ukraine-deterrence/. As Biden had made clear earlier, "We have a moral obligation and a legal obligation to [defend] our NATO allies. . . . That obligation does not extend to Ukraine." John Wagner and Ashley Parker, "Biden Says U.S. Ground Troops 'Not on the Table' for Ukraine," *The Washington Post*, December 8, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/biden -says-ground-troops-not-on-the-table-but-putin-would-face-severe-economic-sanctions-for-ukraine -invasion/2021/12/08/3b975d46-5843-11ec-9a18-a506cf3aa31d_story.html.

90. Lorne Cook, "NATO Rules Out Policing No-Fly Zone over War-Hit Ukraine," *AP News*, March 4, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-business-europe-antony-blinken-jens -stoltenberg-0ce4ac5076a0338facab78bf624a6d3b. These comments aligned with earlier statements about limiting the conflict: "Support to Ukraine, yes, important. The commitment to protect and defend allies, that's our core task, and it's [an] absolute commitment from all allies." "Transcript"; and "Press Conference."

91. Cook, "NATO Rules."

92. Antulio J. Echevarria II, War's Logic: Strategic Thought and the American Way of War (Cambridge University Press, 2021), 90.

93. Samuel Charap, Strategic Sderzhivanie: Understanding Contemporary Russian Approaches to "Deterrence," Report no. 062 (George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies, September 2020), cited in Graeme Herd, Russian Strategic Deterrence Frameworks (NSI, September 2023), 5.

94. Dmitry (Dima) Adamsky, *Russian Deterrence: Strategic Culture, Coercion, and War* (Stanford University Press, 2023); and Dima Adamsky, "Russia's New Nuclear Normal: How the Country Has Grown Dangerously Comfortable Brandishing Its Arsenal," *Foreign Affairs*, May 19, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/russian-federation/russias-new-nuclear-normal.

95. Michael Kofman et al., Russian Strategy for Escalation Management: Evolution of Key Concepts (CNA, 2020).

96. Kuzio, "Western Experts."

97. Mark Galeotti, *Putin's Wars: From Chechnya to Ukraine* (Osprey, 2022); and Ariel Cohen and Robert E. Hamilton, *The Russian Military and the Georgia War: Lessons and Implications* (Strategic Studies Institute, 2011), https://press.armywarcollege.edu/monographs/576/.

98. John Vandiver, "Pentagon Puts Russian Casualty Toll in Ukraine at 600,000 after New Monthly Peak," Stars and Stripes, October 10, 2024, https://www.stripes.com/theaters/europe/2024-10-10 /ukraine-war-casualty-numbers-15462532.html. By comparison, NATO left Afghanistan after 27,000 casualties over the course of 20 years (a rate of 1,350 per year). DoD, Casualty Status as of 10 a.m. EST Jan. 30, 2025 (DoD, January 2025); and "Home," National Post, n.d., https://nationalpost.com/. The incompetence of the Russian military surprised many analysts. Christopher Dougherty, "Strange Debacle: Misadventures in Assessing Russian Military Power," War on the Rocks, June 16, 2022, https://warontherocks.com/2022/06/strange-debacle-misadventures -in-assessing-russian-military-power/; Robbie Gramer and Amy Mackinnon, "NATO Allies Are Rethinking Russia's Supposed Military Prowess," Foreign Policy, June 7, 2022, https://foreignpolicy .com/2022/06/07/ukraine-nato-allies-rethinking-russia-military-prowess/; and Phillips Payson O'Brien, "How the West Got Russia's Military So, So Wrong," *The Atlantic*, March 31, 2022, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2022/03/russia-ukraine-invasion-military -predictions/629418/. But Russia's military has shown an ability to recover and adapt to the conditions of modern warfare, which NATO has done thus far only in theory. Dara Massicot, "Russian Military Resilience and Adaptation: Implications for the War in Ukraine and Beyond," in *War in Ukraine*, 121–38; Rebecca W. Jensen and Anthony L. Tingle, "Ukraine: The Case for Urgency," Parameters 54, no. 1 (Spring 2024): 5-15, https://press.armywarcollege.edu/parameters/vol54/iss1/3/; and Mick Ryan, "Russia's Adaptation Advantage: Early in the War, Moscow Struggled to Shift Gearsbut Now It's Outlearning Kyiv," Foreign Affairs, February 5, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com /ukraine/russias-adaptation-advantage.

99. Aron et al., "Should the United States."

100. Aron et al., "Should the United States."

101. Henrik Rothen, "Lavrov Raises Concerns," *Dagens*, December 28, 2023, https://www.dagens.com/news/lavrov-raises-concerns/; Isabelle Khurshudyan et al., "Ukraine Wants More 'Game-Changer' HIMARS. The U.S. Says It's Complicated," *The Washington Post*, July 24, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/07/24/ukraine-himars-russia-us/; Ellie Cook, "Russia Warns Storm Shadow, ATACMS 'Raising the Stakes' in Ukraine War," *Newsweek*, December 28, 2023, https://www.newsweek.com/russia-western-weapons-military-aid-storm-shadow -atacms-ukraine-sergey-lavrov-1856061; and Darragh Roche, "When Will Ukraine Receive F-16s? U.S. Deal with NATO Allies Explained," *Newsweek*, updated August 18, 2023, https://www.newsweek .com/when-will-ukraine-receive-f-16s-us-deal-nato-allies-explained-1820785.

102. Approximately, the United States has provided \$71 billion in military support, and Europe has provided \$107 billion in military support; these numbers do not include humanitarian or other support. Jonathan Masters and Will Merrow, "Here's How Much Aid the United States Has Sent Ukraine," Council on Foreign Relations, updated March 11, 2025, https://www.cfr.org/article/how-much-us -aid-going-ukraine.

103. Jeffrey H. Michaels, "Rethinking the Relevance of Self-Deterrence," *Parameters* 54, no. 1 (Spring 2024): 107–22, https://press.armywarcollege.edu/parameters/vol54/iss1/9/, defines "self-deterrence" as a "potential attacker's restraint due to a fear of consequences other than those threatened by an adversary." In this monograph, "self-deterrence" applies both to an attacker and a deterring or a defending party. For background, see Donald G. Brennan, "Post-Deployment Policy Issues in Ballistic Missile Defence," *Adelphi Papers* 7, no. 43 (1967): 1–23; Colin S. Gray, "Nuclear Strategy: The Case for a Theory of Victory," *International Security* 4, no. 1 (1979): 54–87; Dieter Senghaas, "The Security of Europe: Military and Political Considerations," *Bulletin of Peace Proposals* 15, no. 4 (1984): 299–303; and Robert Jervis, "Deterrence and Perception," *International Security* 7, no. 3 (1982–83): 14–19.

104. T. V. Paul, "Self-Deterrence: Nuclear Weapons and the Enduring Credibility Challenge," *International Journal* 71, no. 1 (2016): 26.

105. Freedman, Deterrence, 29-32. Freedman also refers to "self-deterrence" as "internalized deterrence."

106. Michaels, "Rethinking."

107. Judy Woodruff et al., "The Long History of Russian Disinformation Targeting the U.S.," *PBS NewsHour*, November 21, 2018, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/the-long-history-of-russian -disinformation-targeting-the-u-s.

108. X [pseud.], "The Sources of Soviet Conduct," Foreign Affairs 25, no. 4 (July 1947): 566-82; John Lewis Gaddis, George F. Kennan: An American Life (Penguin, 2012), 215-30; and Lyle J. Goldstein, Threat Inflation, Russian Military Weakness, and the Resulting Nuclear Paradox: Implications of the War in Ukraine for U.S. Military Spending (Costs of War, September 2022).

109. Bryan Frederick et al., Escalation in the War in Ukraine: Lessons Learned and Risks for the Future (RAND Corporation, 2023), vi.

110. Bart Schuurman, "Russia Is Stepping Up Its Covert War beyond Ukraine," *Foreign Policy*, January 10, 2025, https://foreignpolicy.com/2025/01/10/russia-is-stepping-up-its-covert-war-beyond -ukraine/.

111. Frederick et al., Escalation, vii.

112. Brad Dress, "Putin Lowers Threshold for Russian Nuclear Weapons Use after Biden's Ukraine Missile Decision," *The Hill*, November 19, 2024, https://thehill.com/policy/defense/4997495-vladimir -putin-russia-lowers-nuclear-weapons-threshold/. The White House, in turn, replied by stating Biden's decision came in response to Putin's move to widen the war by introducing North Korean troops into the conflict. Ellen Nakashima et al., "Biden Approves Ukraine's Use of Long-Range U.S. Weapons inside Russia, Reversing Policy," *The Washington Post*, November 17, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com /national-security/2024/11/17/ukraine-russia-north-korea-atacms/.

113. Kristin Ven Bruusgaard, "Myth 9: 'Russian Nuclear Strategy Is Best Described as "Escalate to De-Escalate,"" Chatham House, July 2022, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2022/07/myths-and -misconceptions-around-russian-military-intent/myth-9-russian-nuclear-strategy.

114. Helene Cooper et al., "As Russia's Military Stumbles, Its Adversaries Take Note," *The New York Times*, March 7, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/07/us/politics/russia-ukraine-military.html.

115. Gramer and Mackinnon, "NATO Allies."

116. For examples, see: Alex Wilner and Andreas Wenger, eds., Deterrence by Denial: Theory and Practice (Cambria Press, 2021), 7; Richard Ned Lebow, Between Peace and War, rev. ed. (Palgrave Macmillan, 2020), xiv; T. V. Paul et al., eds., Complex Deterrence: Strategy in the Global Age (University of Chicago Press, 2009), 5-6; Morgan, Deterrence Now, 15; Keith B. Payne, Deterrence in the Second Nuclear Age (University Press of Kentucky, 1996), 3; John J. Mearsheimer, Conventional Deterrence (Cornell University Press, 1983), 14; Paul K. Huth, Extended Deterrence and the Prevention of War (Yale University Press, 1988), 15; and Glenn H. Snyder, Deterrence and Defense: Toward a Theory of National Security (Princeton University Press, 1961), 10.

117. John Adams, *Risk* (Routledge, 1995) provides a useful starting point for generalists. Schelling's principal example of brinkmanship was the 1962 Cuban missile crisis. But Schelling's analysis suffered from skewed historical studies, such as Theodore C. Sorenson, *Kennedy* (Harper & Row, 1965); and Arthur M. Schlesinger Jr., *A Thousand Days* (Houghton-Mifflin, 1965). Later accounts have benefited from access to Soviet and Cuban archives and other primary sources. The best are: Serhii Plokhy, *Nuclear Folly: A History of the Cuban Missile Crisis* (W. W. Norton, 2021); and Arthur I. Cyr, "The Cuban Missile Crisis: Miscalculation, Nuclear Risks, and the Human Dimension," *Parameters* 52, no. 3 (Autumn 2022), https://press.armywarcollege.edu/parameters/vol52 /iss3/11/.

118. Lonnie Henley, "Many Ways to Fail: The Costs to China of an Unsuccessful Taiwan Invasion," United States Institute of Peace, November 5, 2024, https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/11 /many-ways-fail-costs-china-unsuccessful-taiwan-invasion.

119. The literature on this topic is extensive, but a useful starting point is Martin W. Svolik, *The Politics of Authoritarian Rule* (Cambridge University Press, 2012).

120. Ron Gurantz, Pretexts for War and the Preinvasion Crisis in Ukraine (Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War College Press, 2024), https://press.armywarcollege.edu/monographs/974/; and US Mission Romania, Russia's Top Five Persistent Disinformation Narratives (Department of State, March 2024). The Kremlin had little difficulty spinning the US-EU sanctions package to support Russia's strategic disinformation narrative that claims the country is an innocent victim and the West is bent on weakening Russia. One apparent cost to NATO for imposing sanctions was the strengthening of Russian resolve, not unlike the way the London Blitz stiffened British determination during World War II.

121. Evidence suggests Russia does fear losing influence over the "near-abroad." John Herbst, "Assessing and Addressing Russian Revanchism," *PRISM* 6, no. 2 (2016): 164–81.

122. Simmone Shah, "Finland Officially Joins NATO. Here's Everything You Need to Know," *TIME*, April 4, 2023, https://time.com/6268323/finland-nato-countries-election-sweden/; and "Timeline of Sweden's Bid to Join the NATO Alliance," *AP News*, updated February 26, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/sweden-turkey-nato-timeline-hungary-fe9560e80b1a43c4037eea7c6f5176bd.

123. Examples include Nicolae Ceaușescu, Muammar al-Qaddafi, Francisco Macías Nguema, Anwar Sadat, and Park Chung-Hee; they represent a few of the autocrats who have been deposed by their own security services, military leaders, or family members when confidence in their leadership declined.

124. Unfortunately, most texts on risk theory avoid offering a definitive definition of risk. But arriving at a synthetic definition based on common elements identified by risk theory is possible: (1) an unwanted effect or harm; (2) uncertainty; and (3) exposure. See Isabelle Peschard et al., *Philosophy and Science of Risk: An Introduction* (Routledge, 2023), 10–15. Furthermore, Baruch Fischhoff and John Kadvany characterize risk as "some chance of losing something of value." Baruch Fischhoff and John Kadvany, *Risk: A Very Short Introduction* (Oxford University Press, 2011), 41. The term "probability" thus accounts for chance and uncertainty; a "negative outcome" accounts for loss, unwanted effects, and harm. "Value" and "exposure" are already inherent in the definition: to lose something of no value is not a loss, and a loss cannot occur without some exposure to harm.

125. Joint Chiefs of Staff (JCS), Department of Defense Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms, Joint Publication 1-02 (JCS, February 2016); and James J. Mingus, Joint Risk Analysis Methodology, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Manual 3105.01B (JCS, December 2023), B-1-B-4.

126. Shaan Shaikh, "The Iran-Israel Air Conflict, One Week In," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 19, 2024, https://www.csis.org/analysis/iran-israel-air-conflict-one-week; and David Gritten et al., "What We Know about Iran's Missile Attack on Israel," *BBC News*, October 3, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/c70w1j014880.

127. Jerome Taylor et al., "April 14, 2024 - Iran's Attack on Israel," *CNN*, updated April 15, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/middleeast/live-news/israel-hamas-war-gaza-news-04-14-24/index.html. The attack of October 2024 reportedly included some ballistic and hypersonic missiles, which are more difficult to hit. But the air defenses held. Lex Harvey et al., "October 1, 2024 Iran Launches Missile Attack on Israel," *CNN*, updated October 2, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/world/live-news/israel-lebanon-war-hezbollah-10-1-24-intl-hnk/index.html.

128. The field of security studies has explored risk on multiple levels. Robert Pape referred to a separate category of "risk strategies" aimed at incrementally increasing the threat to a rival's civilian populations: "The coercer puts at risk essentially the same targets as punishment strategies, but the key is to inflict civilian costs at a gradually increasing rate rather than destroy the entire target set in one fell swoop." Robert A. Pape, Bombing to Win: Air Power and Coercion in War (Cornell University Press, 1996), 18-19. In contrast, Daniel Byman and Matthew Waxman found this category too confining and thus expanded risk strategies to mean "particular applications of force" against all types of targets (not just civilians). Daniel Byman and Max Waxman, The Dynamics of Coercion: American Foreign Policy and the Limits of Military Might (Cambridge University Press, 2002), 50. Robert Art and Kelly Greenhill committed the same error as the Department of Defense by defining "risk" as a form of punishment and the threat of it: "Risk is a form of punishment.... It is essentially the promise to inflict pain if no pain has yet been inflicted, or to inflict more (and more) pain if some has already been administered, in order to convince the target to concede." Robert J. Art and Kelly M. Greenhill, "Coercion: An Analytical Overview," in Coercion: The Power to Hurt in International Politics, ed. Kelly M. Greenhill and Peter Krause (Oxford University, 2018), 20. Morgan refers to "risk-taking proclivities," an actor's "ability to shrug-off threats," as one reason deterrence sometimes fails. Morgan, Deterrence Now, 107, 161, 171.

129. Mingus, Joint Risk Analysis Methodology, A-2.

130. Andrew E. Kramer, "Zelensky Lowers Draft Age for Ukraine's Depleted Army," *The New York Times*, April 3, 2024, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/04/03/world/europe/zelensky-ukraine-military-draft -age.html.

131. Russia's population reportedly remains supportive of the war. Keith Gessen, "Do Russians Really Support the War in Ukraine?," *The New Yorker*, January 10, 2025, https://www.newyorker.com/news/a-reporter-at-large/do-russians-really-support-the-war-in-ukraine; and Mikhail Zygar, "How Russian Elites Made Peace with the War," *Foreign Affairs*, June 28, 2024, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/how-russian-elites-made-peace-war.

132. Compare the following two references: Janina Dill et al., "Ukraine Will Not Surrender to Russia: The Country Is Open to Talks but Will Fight a Forced Deal," Foreign Affairs, February 26, 2025, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/russia/ukraine-will-not-surrender-russia; and Benedict Vigers, "Half of Ukrainians Want Quick, Negotiated End to War," Gallup News, November 19, 2024, https://news.gallup.com/poll/653495/half-ukrainians-quick-negotiated-end-war aspx. On December 7, 2024, Zelensky publicly announced the Armed Forces of Ukraine casualties as 43,000 dead and 370,000 wounded (including return-to-duty casualties). Vladyslava Kovalenko, "Zelenskyy Reveals Ukraine's Losses in War," RBC Ukraine, December 8, 2024, https://newsukraine.rbc.ua/news/zelenskyy-reveals-ukraine-s-losses-in-war-1733657527.html. Other sources suggest between 100,000 and 200,000 Ukrainian soldiers have deserted. Samya Kullab and Volodymyr Yurchuk, "Desertion Threatens to Starve Ukraine's Forces at a Crucial Time," Defense News, November 29, 2024, https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2024/11/29/desertion-threatens-to-starve-ukraines-forces -at-a-crucial-time/; and Matthew Loh, "Ukraine Investigating French-Trained Brigade after Reports of Mass Desertion, Mismanagement," The Kyiv Independent, January 3, 2025, https://kyivindependent.com/ukraine-investigating-french-trained-brigade/.

133. Some of the more compelling portrayals are Lucian Kim, *Putin's Revenge: Why Russia Invaded Ukraine* (Columbia University Press, 2024); Lawrence Freedman, "Strategic Fanaticism: Vladimir Putin and Ukraine," in *War in Ukraine*, 55–70; and Mark Galeotti, *We Need to Talk about Putin: Why the West Gets Him Wrong, and How to Get Him Right* (Ebury Press, 2019).

134. Herbet A. Simon, *Models of Man: Social and Rational* (Wiley, 1957) coined both "bounded rationality" and "satisficing," both of which also appeared in his earlier work, *Administrative Behavior: A Study of Decision-Making Processes in Administrative Organizations*, 4th ed. (Free Press, 1997), 118–22. See also Freedman, *Deterrence*, 29, 49.

135. Schelling correctly noted the friction inherent in the political-military machinery of decision making might hinder each leader's ability to pull back from the brink (also known as "the threat that leaves something to chance"): "It is our sheer inability to predict the consequences of our actions and to keep things under control, and the enemy's similar inability, that can intimidate the enemy (and, of course, us too)." Schelling, *Arms and Influence*, 99, 109.

136. Samuel Seitz and Caitlin Talmage, "The Predictable Hazards of Unpredictability: Why Madman Behavior Doesn't Work," *The Washington Quarterly* 43, no. 3 (Fall 2020); and Roseanne W. McManus, "Revisiting the Madman Theory: Evaluating the Impact of Different Forms of Perceived Madness in Coercive Bargaining," *Security Studies* 28, no. 5 (September 2019): 976–1009.

137. Ellsberg, "Political Uses of Madness."

138. Morgan, Deterrence Now, 161-62, 171.

139. These security risks, which amount to vital interests for would-be aggressors, are found in Lebow, *Between Peace and War*, xxii-xxviii, 71-84. See also Richard Ned Lebow, "Thucydides and Deterrence," *Security Studies* 16, no. 2 (April-June 2007): 163-88; and Richard Ned Lebow, "Deterrence Deadlock: Is There a Way Out?," *Political Psychology* 4, no. 2 (June 1983): 333-54.

140. This scenario appears to be a pervasive problem for authoritarian regimes. Ting Chen and Ji Yeon Hong, "Rivals Within: Political Factions, Loyalty, and Elite Competition under Authoritarianism," *Political Science Research and Methods* 9, no. 3 (January 2020): 1–16.

141. Thomas Graham, "How Firm Is Vladimir Putin's Grip on Power?," Council on Foreign Relations, October 2, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/how-firm-vladimir-putins-grip-power; and Tatiana Stanovaya, "Can Putin's Center Hold?," *Foreign Policy*, October 19, 2022, https://foreignpolicy .com/2022/10/19/russia-putin-elites-threat-regime/.

142. The goal of Yevgeny Prigozhin's march on Moscow appears to have been to force Putin to sack Chief of the General Staff Valery Gerasimov and Minister of Defence Sergei Shoigu for their incompetence. But the march caused Putin to panic and, ultimately, to orchestrate Prigozhin's death. Anna Arutunyan and Mark Galeotti, *Downfall: Prigozhin and Putin and the New Fight for the Future* of Russia (Ebury Press, 2024); Cathy Young, "One Year Later, the Prigozhin Mutiny Still Leaves a Mark," The Bulwark, June 24, 2024, https://www.thebulwark.com/p/prigozhin-mutiny-moscow -insurrection-anniversary; and Mark Galeotti, "Mark Galeotti on Vladimir Putin's Self-Inflicted Wounds," By Invitation (blog), June 27, 2023, https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2023/06/27 /mark-galeotti-on-vladimir-putins-self-inflicted-wounds. 143. Riley Bailey et al., Russian Offensive Campaign Assessment (Institute for the Study of War, September 2024); and Martin Fornusek, "Military Intelligence: 'War between FSB and Russian Defense Ministry in Active Phase,'" The Kyiv Independent, June 29, 2023, https://kyivindependent.com/intelligence-war-between-fsb-and-russian/. For an example of such advice, see Andrea Kendall-Taylor et al., Identifying Russian Vulnerabilities and How to Leverage Them (Center for a New American Security, December 2023).

144. Lindsey O'Rourke, Covert Regime Change: America's Secret Cold War (Cornell University Press, 2018).

145. Christopher Bort, "How the Traumas of 2004 Blinded Putin," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, November 18, 2024; https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2024/11/how -the-traumas-of-2004-blinded-putin?center=china&lang=en; and Tom O'Connor, "Meet the Russian Rebel Groups Waging War from within Putin's Own Borders," *Newsweek*, updated April 13, 2023, https://www.newsweek.com/meet-russian-rebel-groups-waging-war-within-putins-own-borders-1793715.

146. Schelling, Arms and Influence, 74-75.

147. Erica D. Lonergan, "The Implications of Cyber Proxies in the Ukraine Conflict," in *Evolving Cyber Operations and Capabilities*, ed. James A. Lewis and Georgia Wood (Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 2023); Grace B. Mueller et al., *Cyber Operations during the Russo-Ukrainian War* (Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 2023); Sharon Rollins, "Defensive Cyber Warfare Lessons from inside Ukraine," *Proceedings* 149, no. 6 (June 2023); and Jason Healey, "Ukrainian Cyber War Confirms the Lesson: Cyber Power Requires Soft Power," *Net Politics* (blog), April 4, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/blog/ukrainian-cyber-war-confirms-lesson-cyber-power-requires-soft-power.

148. Michael E. DeVine, Covert Action and Clandestine Activities of the Intelligence Community: Selected Definitions, CRS Report R45175 (CRS, updated November 2022); and Michael E. DeVine, Covert Action and Clandestine Activities of the Intelligence Community: Framework for Congressional Oversight in Brief, CRS Report R45196 (CRS, updated August 2019).

149. Emma Burrows, "Western Officials Say Russia Is behind a Campaign of Sabotage across Europe. This AP Map Shows It," *AP News*, updated March 21, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine -war-europe-hybrid-campaign-d61887dd3ec6151adf354c5bd3e6273e.

150. National Intelligence Council, *Foreign Threats to the 2020 US Federal Elections*, Intelligence Community Assessment 2020-00078D (National Intelligence Council, March 2021).

151. Austin Carson, Secret Wars, Covert Conflict, and International Politics (Princeton University Press, 2018).

152. Kevin M. Woods et al., *The Iraqi Perspectives Project: A View of Operation Iraqi Freedom from Saddam's Senior Leadership* (US Joint Forces Command, 2006), 91–92; Kevin Woods et al., "Saddam's Delusions: A View from the Inside," *Foreign Affairs* 85, no. 3 (May-June 2006); and Austin Long, "Intelligence and Coercion: A Neglected Connection," in *Coercion*, 35–36.

153. Joel Wuthnow, *Rightsizing Chinese Military: Lessons from Ukraine*, Strategic Forum no. 311 (Institute for National Strategic Studies, September 2022); Zuo Xiying [左希迎], "美国威慑战略与俄 乌冲突" [The US deterrence strategy and the Russia-Ukraine conflict], 现代国际关系 [*Contemporary International Relations*] (May 2022); David Sacks, "What Is China Learning from Russia's War in Ukraine?," *Foreign Affairs*, May 16, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-05-16 /what-china-learning-russias-war-ukraine; and Jianli Yang and Yan Yu, "The Ukraine Invasion: What Lessons Is China Learning?," *The Diplomat*, March 1, 2022, https://thediplomat.com/2022/03 /the-ukraine-invasion-what-lessons-is-china-learning/.

154. Lorne Cook, "EU Presses On with Steel 'Porcupine Strategy' for Ukraine as Russia Tries to End Western Support," *AP News*, updated March 20, 2025, https://apnews.com/article/eu-defense-funds -weapons-ukraine-ammunition-russia-d472d36e583f1bd7ebf54e5826b9e752; and NATO Heads of State and Government, "Madrid Summit Declaration," news release, June 29, 2022, https://www.nato.int /cps/en/natohq/official_texts_196951.htm. The following reference attempts to close the gaps in what it calls an "undertheorized strategy": Amir Lupovici, "Deterrence by Delivery of Arms: NATO and the War in Ukraine," *Contemporary Security Policy* 44, no. 4 (October 2023): 624–41.

155. James Hursch and Kristen Taylor, "Revitalizing the US Defense Industry Is Best Done with European Allies," *New Atlanticist* (blog), February 24, 2025, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs /new-atlanticist/revitalizing-the-us-defense-industry-is-best-done-with-european-allies/; European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, "Joint White Paper for European Defence Readiness 2030," JOIN(2025) 120 (white paper, European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy, March 19, 2025); and Kajsa Ollongren and Armida van Rij, "The EU Must Enable Its Defence Industry to Boost Capabilities and Reduce Dependence on US Systems," Chatham House, March 19, 2025, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2025/03/eu-must-enable-its-defence-industry-boost-capabilities-and -reduce-dependence-us-systems.

156. The NATO 2022 Strategic Concept reaffirms the alliance's essential purpose: to ensure "collective defense, based on a 360-degree approach." The concept also rightly defines the alliance's three core tasks: deterrence and defense, crisis prevention and management, and cooperative security. But the concept should signal a specific commitment to extended deterrence. Heads of State and Government, NATO 2022 Strategic Concept (NATO, June 2022), 1; and "NATO Defence Planning Process," Allied Command Transformation, https://www.act.nato.int/our-work/network -community/nato-defence-planning-process/.

157. NATO Standardization Office (NSO), Allied Joint Doctrine for the Conduct of Operations, Allied Joint Publication-3 (NSO, February 2019); and NSO, Allied Joint Doctrine for Land Operations, Allied Joing Publication-3.2 (NSO, February 2022).

158. For useful analysis on Putin's attempted coup de main, see Michael Kofman, "The Russia-Ukraine War: Military Operations and Battlefield Dynamics," in *War in Ukraine*, 99–120.

159. Iskander Rehman, Planning for Protraction: A Historically Informed Approach to Great-Power War and Sino-US Competition (Routledge, 2023) offers an excellent starting point.

160. "Steadfast Defender 24," NATO, updated March 8, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en /natohq/222847.htm.

161. Andrew S. Bowen, Ukrainian Military Performance and Outlook, CRS Report IF12150 (CRS, updated October 2024).

162. Andy Eckardt, "Support for Ukraine Will Last 'as Long as It Takes,' NATO Chief Says," *NBC News*, April 21, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/russia-ukraine-nato-invasion -stoltenberg-rcna80804.

163. Russia has managed to inflict some harm on NATO members through clandestine operations. Charlie Edwards, "Russia's Hybrid War in Europe Enters a Dangerous New Phase," International Institute for Strategic Studies, November 26, 2024, https://www.iiss.org/online-analysis/online-analysis/2024/11/russias-hybrid-war-in-europe-enters-a-dangerous-new-phase; and Laura Kayali et al., "Europe Is under Attack from Russia. Why Isn't It Fighting Back?," *Politico*, November 25, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-russia-hybrid-war-vladimir-putin-germany -cyberattacks-election-interference/.

About the Author

Professor Antulio J. Echevarria II holds a PhD from Princeton University and occupies the US Army War College General Douglas MacArthur Chair of Research. He is the author of six books on strategic thinking: *War's Logic: Strategic Thought and the American Way of War* (Cambridge University Press, 2021), Military Strategy: A Very Short Introduction (Oxford University Press, 2013 and 2024), Imagining Future War: The West's Technological Revolution and Visions of Wars to Come, 1880–1914 (2007), Clausewitz and Contemporary War (Oxford University Press, 2007), Reconsidering the American Way of War: US Military Practice from the Revolution to Afghanistan (Georgetown University Press, 2014), and After Clausewitz: German Military Thinkers before the Great War (University Press of Kansas, 2001). Echevarria also serves as the editor-in-chief of the US Army War College Press and the US Army's strategy journal, Parameters.

The United States Army War College educates and develops leaders for service at the strategic level while advancing knowledge in the global application of Landpower.

The purpose of the United States Army War College is to produce graduates who are skilled critical thinkers and complex problem solvers in the global application of Landpower. Concurrently, it is our duty to the Army to also act as a "think factory" for commanders and civilian leaders at the strategic level worldwide and routinely engage in discourse and debate on the role of ground forces in achieving national security objectives.



The Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) publishes national security and strategic research and analysis to answer strategic security questions, inform strategic security decisions, and build networks of strategic security expertise in support of the Army and the Joint Force.



The SSI Live Podcast Series provides access to SSI analyses and scholars on issues related to national security and military strategy with an emphasis on geostrategic analysis.



The Center for Strategic Leadership provides strategic education, ideas, doctrine, and capabilities to the Army, the Joint Force, and the nation. The Army, Joint Force, and national partners recognize the Center for Strategic Leadership as a strategic laboratory that generates and cultivates strategic thought, tests strategic theories, sustains strategic doctrine, educates strategic leaders, and supports strategic decision making.



The School of Strategic Landpower provides support to the US Army War College purpose, mission, vision, and the academic teaching departments through the initiation, coordination, and management of academic-related policy, plans, programs, and procedures, with emphasis on curriculum development, execution, and evaluation; planning and execution of independent and/ or interdepartmental academic programs; student and faculty development; and performance of academic-related functions as may be directed by the commandant.



The US Army Heritage and Education Center engages, inspires, and informs the Army, the American people, and global partners with a unique and enduring source of knowledge and thought.



The Army Strategic Education Program executes general officer professional military education for the entire population of Army general officers across the total force and provides assessments to keep senior leaders informed and to support programmatic change through evidence-based decision making.



The US Army War College Press supports the US Army War College by publishing monographs and a quarterly academic journal, *Parameters*, focused on geostrategic issues, national security, and Landpower. Press materials are distributed to key strategic leaders in the Army and Department of Defense, the military educational system, Congress, the media, other think tanks and defense institutes, and major colleges and universities. The US Army War College Press serves as a bridge to the wider strategic community.

All US Army Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press publications and podcasts may be downloaded free of charge from the US Army War College website. Hard copies of certain publications may also be obtained through the US Government Bookstore website at https://bookstore.gpo.gov. US Army Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College publications may be quoted or reprinted in part or in full with permission and appropriate credit given to the US Army Strategic Studies Institute and the US Army War College Press, US Army War College, Carlisle, PA. Contact the US Army Strategic Studies Institute or the US Army War College Press by visiting the websites at: https://ssi.armywarcollege .edu and https://press.armywarcollege.edu.

The US Army War College Press produces two podcast series. Decisive Point, the podcast companion series to the US Army War College Press, features authors discussing the research presented in their articles and publications. Visit the website at: https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/SSI-Media/Podcasts-Lectures-and-Panels/Decisive-Point-Podcast/. Conversations on Strategy, a Decisive Point podcast subseries, features distinguished authors and contributors who explore timely issues in national security affairs. Visit the website at: https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/SSI-Media/Podcasts-Lectures-and-Panels/Conversations-on-Strategy -Podcast/.





WAR COLLEGE

US ARMY WAR COLLEGE Major General David C. Hill Commandant

STRATEGIC STUDIES INSTITUTE Director Dr. C. Anthony Pfaff

US ARMY WAR COLLEGE PRESS Editor in Chief Dr. Antulio J. Echevarria II

Digital Media Manager Mr. Richard K. Leach

Managing Editor Ms. Lori K. Janning

Developmental Editor Dr. Erin M. Forest

Copy Editor Ms. Stephanie Crider

Visual Information Specialist Ms. Kaitlyn Guettler

Composition Mrs. Jennifer E. Nevil

https://press.armywarcollege.edu



